

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2019

Primary Care and Behavioral Health Services in a Federally Qualified Health Center

Svetoslav A. Arsov *Walden University*

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations Part of the <u>Nursing Commons</u>, <u>Psychiatric and Mental Health Commons</u>, and the <u>Public Health</u> <u>Education and Promotion Commons</u>

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Health Sciences

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Svetoslav Arsov

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Barbara Barrett, Committee Chairperson, Nursing Faculty Dr. Andrea Tatkon-Coker, Committee Member, Nursing Faculty Dr. Marisa Wilson, University Reviewer, Nursing Faculty

> Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

> > Walden University 2019

Abstract

Primary Care and Behavioral Health Services in a Federally Qualified Health Center

by

Svetoslav A. Arsov

MS, Walden University, 2016

BS, Walden University, 2016

Project Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Nursing Practice

Walden University

August 2019

Abstract

Between 2013 and 2016, 8.1% of U.S. adults 20 years and older suffered from depression, but only 29% of them sought help. This project addressed the low depression screening rate in a Federally Qualified Health Center (FQHC) that supported integrated care. The purpose of the project was to evaluate the integration of behavioral health into primary care in an FQHC through the rate of depression screenings. Two theoretical frameworks, the find-organize-clarify-understand-select/plan-do-study-act model and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's framework for program evaluation in public health were combined into a list of questions and data validity tests that were used to conduct the evaluation. This quality improvement (QI) project evaluated an existing QI initiative. Findings revealed that 75% of the patients seen, and not the initially reported 53%, received depression screenings, which indicated an improved outcome. Other findings were inadequate use of theoretical frameworks, poor data quality, and suboptimal effectiveness of QI team processes. The strategies and tools recommended in this project could be used by organizational leaders and QI teams to evaluate and improve QI initiatives. The project's contribution to awareness about depression through integrated care could increase patients' access to care, quality of life, and life expectancy, and positively impact social change.

Primary Care and Behavioral Health Services in a Federally Qualified Health Center

by

Svetoslav A. Arsov

MS, Walden University, 2016

BS, Walden University, 2016

Project Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Nursing Practice

Walden University

August 2019

Dedication

I dedicate this doctoral project to my spouse Polina, with love, for her nearly unwavering support of my endless academic endeavors. At this point, she has gained sufficient experience and knowledge to write a book about how to prepare other spouses for the downsides that come with their husbands' educational aspirations. Hi Poli, I know that you typically do not read doctoral projects, but you should know that you helped me tremendously to write this paper and I will insist that you take a look at this page.

This scholarly work is also dedicated to the rest of my family. This includes my four-footed furry family members without whom, I may have finished the paper a few weeks earlier. Nevertheless, they provided me with the proper ratio and amount of distraction, keyboard coffee spills, companionship, and love during the long hours of work in front of my computer.

I also dedicate the project to all of the scholars, leaders, educators, providers, and supporters of integrated healthcare care. Thank you for your hard work. I hope this paper contributes to your efforts to integrate behavioral health and primary care services.

Acknowledgments

Dr. Barrett, thank you for keeping my writing concise as I was motivated to write a 300-page novel. I feel very fortunate to have you as my Committee Chair. I hope you are as well, especially after my last long paper submission. Thank you for your guidance, wisdom, time, support, and expertise that helped me write this paper and reach my academic goal. Dr. Tatkon-Coker, Dr. Wilson, and Dr. Moss thank you for providing feedback, sharing insights, asking difficult questions, and challenging my approach to this project, which has helped me to think critically and improve my work. I cannot say that I was always eager to hear more criticism from you, but our combined efforts made this a better project. Mr. Sacks, you probably realize at this time that editing for someone like me who's first and last names have a red line underneath in any text editing software could be an indication of a potential challenge. Thank you for editing this paper and helping me deliver the message of integrated care loud and clear.

Section 1: Nature of the Project	1
Introduction	1
Problem Statement	2
Purpose	6
Nature of the Doctoral Project	8
Significance of the Doctoral Project	10
Summary	14
Section 2: Background and Context	15
Introduction	15
Concepts, Models, and Theories	15
Relevance to Nursing Practice	23
Local Background and Context	24
Role of the DNP Student	26
Role of the Project Team	28
Summary	30
Section 3: Collection and Analysis of Evidence	31
Introduction	31
Practice-Focused Question	31
Sources of Evidence	32
Archival and Operational Data	33
Analysis and Synthesis	34

Table of Contents

Summary
Section 4: Findings and Recommendations
Introduction
Findings and Implications41
Recommendations
Contribution of the Doctoral Project Team86
Strengths and Limitations87
Section 5: Dissemination Plan
Institutional Dissemination
Nursing Profession
Analysis of Self
Summary91
Appendix A: Permission to use AACN's Levels of Evidence Copyrighted
Material104
Appendix B: EHR System Data Collection Evaluation Sheet
Appendix C: QI Team Selection Chart106
Appendix D: Roles and Responsibilities for QI Team Members Chart107
Appendix E: QI Team Ground Rules
Appendix F: Meeting Agenda Template109
Appendix G: Project Team Meeting Record110
Appendix H: QI Project Evaluation Questionnaire Based on the FOCUS-PDSA
Model

Appendix I: RCA Type of Factors	116
Appendix J: Kotter Change Theory	117
Appendix K: Strategies for Sustainability and Dissemination of Progress	

List of Tables

Table 1. Monthly and YTD Depression Screening Rates	7
Table 2. AACN's Levels of Evidence Model	9
Table 3. Merged Model Approach for QI Program Evaluation	.39
Table 4. EHR System Data Collection and Validity Evaluation	.50
Table 5. Summary of the Key Findings and Directly-Related Recommendations	.71

List of Figures

Figure 1.	Depression	screening	workflow		48
-----------	------------	-----------	----------	--	----

Section 1: Nature of the Project

Introduction

Primary care provider offices, hospitals, and other healthcare organizations in the United States operate in a fragmented healthcare system characterized by a limited exchange of information about the patients' medical history, provided services, and prescribed medications (Institute of Medicine [IOM], 2000). The IOM (2000) provided recommendations aimed at reducing the fragmentation of the U.S. healthcare system through a redesign of primary care that includes collaboration, integrated services, patient-centeredness, and holistic approach to care. As the primary care setting is increasingly becoming the entry point for behavioral health services, it is essential for primary care organizations to advance the continuum of care through the integration of behavioral health and primary care services.

Behavioral health problems and chronic physical diseases frequently coexist (Melek, Norris, Paulus, Katherine Matthews, & Alexandra Weaver, 2018) Sixty eight percent of the adults with a behavioral health condition have at least one chronic disease and more than 29% of the adults with undiagnosed chronic diseases also experience behavioral health problems (Goldstein, 2017). Between 2013 and 2016, during any two weeks in this period, the prevalence of depression, one of the most common psychiatric disorders, was 8.1% among U.S. adults 20 years and older (Brody, Pratt, & Hughes, 2018). Depression among women was 10.4% compared to 5.5% of men (Brody et al., 2018). Although behavioral problems, including depression, are common and impact a significant part of the U.S. population, they frequently remain untreated (Brody et al.,

2018; Kato, Borsky, Zuvekas, Soni, & Ngo-Metzger, 2018; National Institute of Health [NIH], 2017). In 2016, approximately 44.7 million or 20% of U.S. adults had a mental illness, but 57% of them did not receive intervention services (NIH, 2017).

The lack of adequate collaboration and integration between primary care and behavioral health providers is a major contributing factor to the fragmented and suboptimal management of common behavioral health and physical problems in primary care (Center for Integrated Health Solutions [CIHS], 2016). The focus of this project was the evaluation of an existing QI initiative aimed at integrating behavioral health into primary care through increasing the rate of depression screenings in a Federally Qualified Health Center (FQHC). Despite the organization's efforts, a suboptimal year-to-date (YTD) depression screening rate of 53% as of July 2018 compared to the average state rate of 61% and national rate of 60% among all FQHCs represented a significant gap in the quality of care (Health Resources and Services Administration [HRSA], 2016a, 2017).

Problem Statement

The Local Nursing Practice Problem

The setting for this doctoral project was an FQHC. FQHCs are primary care community clinics established under Section 1905(l)(2)(B) of the Social Security Act that receive federal funding through the HRSA for the provision of primary care services to underserved populations (HRSA, 2018a). FQHCs are required to provide care on a sliding fee scale to low-income individuals and are governed by Boards of Directors, which also include patients (HRSA, 2018a). Since FQHCs are recipients of federal

grants, they are required to demonstrate transparency, continuous QI, and responsible spending practices (HRSA, 2018c).

The local nursing problems at the organization of interest that were identified and addressed in the organization's QI plan included low depression screening rates and insufficient integration of care. Depression screenings are a mandatory reportable quality measure for all FQHCs defined in the Uniform Data System (UDS) manual (HRSA, 2018c). The UDS is a core set of data, such as services provided to patients, screenings, patient demographics, costs, and clinical processes that are reported annually by the FQHCs to the HRSA to inform the public about the health centers' performance (HRSA, 2018b).

The depression quality measure at the facility of interest was monitored on an YTD and monthly basis and reported every month to the staff through deidentified data extracted from the electronic health record (EHR) system. The YTD reporting included cumulative deidentified raw data from January 1, 2018 to the end of each reported month of the same year. The YTD depression screening rate at the clinic as of July 30, 2018 was 53%, which remained below the target goal of 60%.

Local Relevance of the Need to Address the Nursing Practice Problem

Addressing the depression screening problem was relevant to the facility of interest for several reasons. As an FQHC and a patient-centered medical home (PCMH), the clinic was committed to the development of QI that included comprehensive depression screening, treatment, and integrated care services that would benefit the served rural community. In addition, as an FQHC and recipient of taxpayer dollars, the clinic was committed to supporting the HRSA's strategic plan by developing processes that advanced the competencies of the clinic employees, ensured the provision of continuous QI, improved access to care, strived for the delivery of integrated care, and built healthy communities (HRSA, 2016c). Moreover, as an FQHC organization that also received HRSA funding for its accreditation as a PCMH, the clinic was required to demonstrate QI through organized, active, patient-centered, integrated, and peer-based programs (Accreditation Association for Ambulatory Health Care [AAAHC], 2018). In this respect, a PCMH recognition required the organization to establish processes of continuous quality of care and patient outcomes improvement that extended beyond the physical presence of certain specialists and the mere reporting of quality metrics (CIHS, 2014).

The prevalence of adult depression in the county served by the clinic of interest was 14.7%, which was higher than the state depression rate of 9.8% and the national depression rate of 8.1% (Brody et al., 2018; New Mexico's Indicator-Based Information System [NM-IBIS], 2017a). The New Mexico Department of Health officials at the county and state levels recognized that depression has not been addressed adequately and contributed to rates of suicide and prevalence of chronic diseases such as diabetes, cancer, stroke, asthma, and heart disease (NM-IBIS, 2017a). The state's Centennial Care program, formerly the New Mexico Medicaid program, has been modified by the Human Services Department to offer a holistic approach and integration of physical and behavioral health services through the (NM-IBIS, 2017a). In addition, at the state level, the 2016 aggregate depression screening rate of the FQHCs in New Mexico was 61%,

ranging from 10% to 98%, where eight out of the seventeen reporting FQHCs in the state exceeded the state rate of 61% and the national rate of 60% (HRSA, 2016a). In this respect, the organization's depression screening rate remained below the national and state averages. Therefore, one of the long-term goals of the clinic of interest regarding depression screenings was to achieve results comparable or better than the best-performing clinics in the state, i.e. 98% or better.

Significance of the Doctoral Project

Healthcare today faces significant challenges related to patient safety, quality of care, financial constraints, and rising costs and deductibles. The lack of integrated care frequently results in undiagnosed and inadequately treated behavioral health problems and psychiatric disorders (CIHS, 2016). Individuals diagnosed with behavioral disorders have shorter life expectancies of between 7 and 18 years compared to people who are not diagnosed with behavioral disorders (Gilman et al., 2017). Eighty-eight percent of people diagnosed with behavioral health disorders die earlier due to chronic medical conditions such as diabetes as well as cardiovascular, respiratory, and infectious diseases (CIHS, 2016). The interrelation of physical and behavioral/mental health disorders calls for increased emphasis on depression screenings and integrated care solutions.

According to Goldstein (2017), the integration of behavioral health and primary care services in FQHCs has shown an increase in access to care by 1.3% and the rate of recommended screenings and interventions for people experiencing behavioral health comorbidities including depression by 2.8% without significantly raising the cost of care. The growing need for integrated care brings opportunities for Doctor of Nursing Practice (DNP) professionals to promote staff education and enhanced learning, improvement in employee clinical reasoning and skills, cultural sensitivity, increased staff confidence, cohesiveness, and sense of ownership (Asarnow, Rozenman, Wiblin, & Zeltzer, 2015; Martinez, Galvan, Saavedra, & Berenzon, 2017). This project demonstrates the role of the advanced practice registered nurses (APRNs), as envisioned by Walker and Polancich (2015) by contributing to the development and promotion of new DNP-led practice models, translation of research into practice, evidence-based practices (EBPs), project collaboration, and care transformation leadership. Registered nurses (RNs) and APRNs can use the findings in this project as a model for promoting organizational changes toward integrated care.

Purpose

Gap in Practice

The provision of adequate depression screenings and integrated healthcare services has proven to improve patients' access to care and the overall patient well-being (Goldstein, 2017; Hunter, Goodie, Oordt, & Dobmeyer, 2017). The United States Preventive Services Task Force (USPSTF) recommended screening of all adults for depression (Siu et al., 2016). However, the number of depression screenings and access to care remains a significant problem at the national, state, and local levels (Kato et al., 2018). Kato et al. (2018) reported that depression screenings were not a common practice in primary care and only 50% of the U.S. adult population ages 35 and older were assessed for depression. The apparent gap in practice addressed in this project was the inconsistent and suboptimal YTD monthly depression screening results. The organization's goal for the period between April and July 2018 was 60% and YTD depression screening rates were as follows: in April 2018, the YTD depression rate was 49%, in May 2018, the YTD depression rate was 53%, in June 2018, the YTD depression rate was 58%, and in July 2018, the YTD depression rate was 58%, and in July 2018, the YTD depression rate was 53% (see Table 1). The information was provided with permission by the organization's CEO.

Table 1

Monthly and YTD Depression Screening Rates for April to July 2018

	April	May	June	July
Monthly depression screening rate, (%)	51	60	70	46
Year-to-date depression screening rate, (%)	49	53	58	53

Note. Based on deidentified data from monthly reports provided internally by the clinic to its employees and reported as public information annually. Published with permission.

Guiding Practice-Focused Question

The project team focused on identifying the reasons for the suboptimal depression screening performance in the organization. The practice-focused question for this QI evaluation project was as follows: Why did the implementation of a QI initiative aimed at integrating behavioral health into primary care through increasing the rate of depression screenings in an FQHC yield an increase in the rate of depression screenings below the planned increase range? Key terms used in this project were *Federally Qualified Health Center (FQHC), project team, QI team, Uniform Data System (UDS) measures, UDS*

depression screening, integrated care, primary care providers, behavioral health providers, and Patient Health Questionnaires (PHQ-2 and PHQ-9).

Addressing the Gap-In-Practice

This project addressed the gap in practice by exploring the existing QI plan, identifying QI project outcomes and limitations, and offering recommendations for potential improvement. The project examined the approaches used for goal-setting, QI methods, implementation of change, staff education, and sustainability. Ultimately, the project emphasized the value of integrated behavioral health and primary care services in an FQHC.

Nature of the Doctoral Project

Sources of Evidence

Sources of evidence in this project included deidentified data, such as the organization's existing QI plan, EHR data, and findings from the literature. Sources from the literature were located through multiple databases and four major search engines, which were Google and Google Scholar, PubMed, and Walden Library Thoreau Multidatabase Search (EBSCOHost). Walden University's Thoreau provided combined searches in multiple databases, including Ovid Nursing Journals Full Text, ProQuest Nursing & Allied Health Source, ScienceDirect, and CINAHL & MEDLINE. The Walden University Library was searched primarily through Google Scholar and then accessed via the university's database. The appraisal system that was used in this paper was the hierarchy of evidence model developed by the American Association of Critical Care Nurses (AACN). The AACN's levels of evidence model is shown in Table 2.

Table 2

AACN's Levels of Evidence Model

Description of the Evidence
Meta-analysis of multiple controlled studies or meta-synthesis of
qualitative studies with results that consistently support a specific action,
intervention, or treatment.
Well-designed controlled studies, both randomized and nonrandomized,
with results that consistently support a specific action, intervention, or
treatment.
Qualitative studies, descriptive or correlational studies, integrative reviews, systematic reviews, or randomized controlled trials with inconsistent
results.
Peer-reviewed professional organizational standards, with clinical studies
to support recommendations.
Theory-based evidence from expert opinion or multiple case reports.
Manufacturers' recommendations only.

Note. Adapted from "AACN Levels of Evidence: What's New?," by R.R. Armola et al., 2009, *Critical Care Nurse*, 29(4), 70-73. doi: 10.4037/ccn2009969. Reprinted with permission.

The organization's QI plan was implemented on April 17, 2018. The assessment of the QI plan included 3 months of organizational data from May 1 to July 31, 2018, collected after the implementation of the plan. The information that was obtained from the EHR system included routinely reported deidentified measures and new deidentified data that was used for analysis.

Doctoral Project Approach

The DNP project followed the Walden University Manual for Quality

Improvement Evaluation Projects. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's

(CDC) framework for program evaluation and the find organize clarify understand select

plan do study act (FOCUS-PDSA) QI models were used to evaluate the existing QI

initiative at an FQHC aimed at increasing depression screenings and integrating primary care and behavioral health services from a systems perspective. In this context, the project team, consisting of the DNP student and four employees of the organization of interest, participated in the evaluation of the existing QI initiative as an organizational versus departmental problem and analyzed the effectiveness of the methods used for setting up the organization's depression screening goals as well as its approach for QI, workflow, and education provided to employees to improve depression screening scores.

The purpose of this project was the evaluation of an existing QI initiative in an FQHC. The organizational QI behavioral and primary health integration initiative seeks to increase the rate of depression screenings and thus achieve greater integration of behavioral health into primary care. This project aimed to decrease the gap in practice that was a result of the suboptimal integration of depression screenings process into the workflow, inadequate collaboration among staff members at various levels of the organization, and the lack of thorough understanding at the clinical and administrative levels within the organization about the characteristics and benefits of integrated care.

Significance of the Doctoral Project

Stakeholders

The success and sustainability of all organization-wide QI initiatives depend on the support for change at multiple levels of the organization (Fleiszer, Semenic, Ritchie, Richer, & Denis, 2015). The key stakeholders in this project included the clinical staff, information technology (IT) department, senior leadership, billing department, QI team members, and ancillary staff. However, as the quality of care affected the clinic's revenues and reputation in the local community, the project directly or indirectly affected all members of the organization and the Board of Directors. In this context, it is essential for the organization's leaders to convey the message of QI as everyone's responsibility.

Contributions to Nursing Practice

Fragmentation of healthcare services and rising costs are well-recognized problems of the U.S. healthcare system (Goldstein, 2017). As the baby boomer population ages, there is increasing need for primary care providers to address the broad range of age-related disease problems (Fiscella & McDaniel, 2018). In this context, primary care is the least expensive and potentially most efficient setting for managing the delivery of both physical and behavioral health services (Fiscella & McDaniel, 2018).

Primary care is the entry point for healthcare services and thus a major stakeholder in the screening for depression and management of patients with behavioral health problems (Rozensky, 2014). Fifty percent of the patients with common psychiatric problems are managed by their primary care providers (CIHS, 2016). Nurses are wellpositioned to drive a transformation in healthcare that is focused on care coordination, integrated care, and patient-centeredness (Salmond & Echevarria, 2017). The number and scope of practice of advanced nurses will continue to expand along with their growing role in primary care (Bauer & Bodenheimer, 2017). The number of nurse practitioners in the primary care setting is expected to continue to increase from about 60,000 in 2012 to 103,000 in 2025 (Bauer & Bodenheimer, 2017). Furthermore, the project was significant for nursing practice as it also represented an opportunity to improve not only direct patient care but also serve as a demonstration of the growing role of DNP-prepared nurses in primary care and their knowledge and skills in leadership, translation of research into practice and solving complex organizational issues, QI, and the implementation of new healthcare delivery models (Walker & Polancich, 2015). With regard to systems thinking in conjunction with advanced nursing clinical practice, the project established a framework for the integration of care and overall QI within the organization.

Transferability to Other Practice Areas

Despite the project's focus on depression, the approach and conceptual models that were used could be applied to other practice areas. In this regard, although the project was concerned with suboptimal depression screenings, it has the potential to address larger organizational issues, such as interdisciplinary collaboration and models of integrated care. The project addressed the gap in depression screening and recommended the use of a framework for the development of integrated care by all stakeholders involved in the QI initiative, including the organization's QI team, clinical personnel, IT staff, and leadership. The integrated care framework could also be used in the management of other health-related problems with a behavioral component, such as social isolation, vulnerability, violence, and noncompliance with therapy (CIHS, 2016).

Implications for Positive Social Change

As self-determination and freedom of choice are major pillars of social change in modern societies, the project promoted positive social change by emphasizing the concepts of integrated care and patient centeredness. Patient centeredness and integrated care are essential concepts in the current healthcare environment that can empower patients and encourage them to participate in the healthcare decision-making process, take ownership of their health, and help them select the best treatment for themselves (Asarnow et al., 2015; Jackson et al., 2013; Kadu & Stolee, 2015; Lechner, Obschonka, & Silbereisen, 2017). Moreover, the emphasis on patient centeredness and freedom of choice reinforced established trends in social change, including lifelong learning and individualization (Lechner et al., 2017). One of the goals of this project was to create a welcoming environment for patients who experience depression and other psychological problems that would foster their active exploration, health-related curiosity, search for information, and growth.

In the primary care setting, individuals with depression and other behavioral health problems face stigmas and visit time limitations, experience challenges with establishing a trusting relationship with their primary care providers, and receive less preventive and medical care services (CIHS, 2016). Increased depression screenings and follow-ups provide opportunities for improved access to behavioral health services for patients who are unlikely to seek psychiatric specialty care (CIHS, 2016). Optimal management of chronic physical and behavioral health conditions will improve patients' health and life expectancy and reduce the overall costs of treatment (CIHS, 2016; Ross et al., 2018). Closing the gaps in depression screenings and providing interventions for depression in the facility of interest has the potential to promote positive social change through improving patients' access to care and quality of life.

Summary

Behavioral health problems and chronic physical diseases frequently coexist and impact 68% of the U.S. population (Goldstein, 2017). However, common behavioral health problems including depression frequently remain underdiagnosed and untreated. Individuals with behavioral disorders have shorter lifespans compared to people without behavioral disorders. Primary care is playing an increasing role in behavioral healthcare integration as it is an entry point for patients with behavioral health problems (Goldstein, 2017). The integration of behavioral health and primary care services has the potential to increase access to care and rates of the recommended screenings and interventions for people with depression. The focus of this project was the evaluation of an existing QI initiative aimed at integrating behavioral health into primary care by increasing the rate of depression screenings in an FQHC. The DNP project identified the rate of depression screening in the center over a 3-month period and evaluated the causes of the low depression screening results from a systems perspective. Furthermore, the project leader made recommendations that could improve the rate of depression screenings, promote the coordination of primary care and behavioral health activities, reduce the fragmentation of care, and help build a healthy community.

Section 2: Background and Context

Introduction

Depression is a common psychiatric disorder that causes a significant burden on individuals, families, and the healthcare system (CDC, 2016). Twenty seven percent of persons with depression reported serious difficulties in home life and work, and 80% reported some degree of functional impairment related to depression (CDC, 2016). During a 90-day period, depressed individuals experience 11.5 days of reduced productivity and nearly 5 missed workdays (CDC, 2016a). In this respect, depression costs employers between \$17 and \$44 billion, or 200 million lost workdays each year (CDC, 2016a). In addition to direct costs to employers, depression contributes to the severity of other chronic diseases and further increases the costs associated with healthcare services (CDC, 2016a).

The treatment of patients with depression and other behavioral health problems costs the U.S. healthcare system \$406 billion per year (Melek et al., 2018). The integration of behavioral health and primary care services can reduce these costs by 9-17% (Melek et al., 2018). As a result of integrated care, the overall annual savings opportunities for patients with chronic medical and behavioral health conditions, including depression, has been estimated at \$293 billion for Medicare and Medicaid and \$162 billion for commercial insurance plans (Melek et al., 2018).

Concepts, Models, and Theories

The evaluation of the existing QI plan was essential for determining the effectiveness, efficiency, and sustainability of the QI initiative. The DNP student

proposed a merged model of evaluation that would emphasize the formative evaluation of the organization's initiative, combined with a model for continuous QI. The merged model combined the FOCUS-PDSA conceptual model with the CDC's framework for program evaluation in public health.

The CDC model provided information about the overall evaluation process. According to the CDC (1999), the framework provides an understanding of the evaluation process to the provision of ongoing practical strategies that engage not only evaluation experts, but also program stakeholders who do not have experience in QI program development and evaluation. The FOCUS-PDSA framework was applied to provide both formative evaluation of the organization's depression screening processes and summative evaluation of outcomes related to the existing QI initiative. The FOCUS-PDSA framework was selected because of its ability to facilitate the planning, implementation, and evaluation of a QI project.

Based on the fact that the institution's QI project failed to meet desired outcomes, incorporating a model that could be used in all phases of the QI process could assist the institution's QI team in better understanding and aligning processes and outcomes. The DNP student's decision to use a merged approach took into consideration that program evaluation and QI are frequently considered different approaches to the assessment of the program's impact, implementation, and quality. The difference originates from looking at QI from an industrial engineering and management science perspective, compared to social and behavioral science lenses which are generally used in program evaluation (Woodhouse et al., 2013). The integration of a QI model into the evaluation process added clarity about the formative evaluation of the QI process of depression screenings and the summative evaluation of the depression screening rates, and provided a connection between program inputs, processes, outputs, and outcomes (Woodhouse et al., 2013).

CDC Framework for Program Evaluation in Public Health

The CDC framework was developed in 1999 to demonstrate accountability and commitment to achieving measurable outcomes in healthcare (CDC, 1999). The procedures proposed in the framework are ethical, useful, feasible, and accurate (CDC, 1999). The CDC framework was designed to facilitate stakeholders' engagement in the evaluation process and provide a shared understanding of the purpose and outcomes of the evaluation (CDC, 2011). The CDC framework consists of six steps as follows:

- 1. Engage stakeholders.
- 2. Describe the program.
- 3. Focus the evaluation design.
- 4. Gather credible evidence.
- 5. Justify conclusions.
- 6. Ensure use and share lessons learned. (CDC, 2011)

The work on the framework began in 1997 when the CDC's director recognized the need for a model for combining program management with program evaluation (CDC, 1999). The framework was developed by the Evaluation Working Group, which consisted of CDC, state, and local evaluation experts, program managers and staff, teachers, and researchers (CDC, 1999). In 1998, the workgroup organized the Workshop to Develop a Framework for Evaluation in Public Health Practice (CDC, 1999). The workshop involved 90 representatives who conducted a literature review, interviewed 250 individuals, and maintained a website for public comments (CDC, 1999). In addition, in 1998 the workgroup provided a distance learning course to 10,000 professionals, which allowed the working group experts to test and refine the framework with public health practitioners (CDC, 1999). The framework facilitates the translation of research evidence into practice by providing a clear and logical approach to program evaluation (CDC, 1999).

During the evaluation project, the DNP student discussed the evaluation process with the project team. Such an approach is frequently used to ensure the stakeholders understand the evaluation process (CDC, 2011). This served to align the QI process with the inputs, processes, outputs, and outcomes of the evaluation plan (CDC, 2011). Step three of the CDC framework requires the evaluation design to be focused on certain aspects of the QI initiative (CDC, 2011). In this regard, the DNP student incorporated the steps in the FOCUS-PDSA model into a focused evaluation to emphasize the link between quality improvement and the evaluation process.

FOCUS-PDSA Model

The PDSA model is known by several names, including the Shewhart cycle, the Deming cycle, the plan do check act (PDCA) cycle, and the plan do study act (PDSA) (Christoff, 2018; Johnson, 2016). The model was initially developed by Walter Shewhart in 1939 and subsequently promoted in the 1950s by W. Edwards Deming, a student of Dr. Shewhart (Christoff, 2018; Johnson, 2016). The PDSA model later evolved to include the find organize clarify understand select (FOCUS) component used to facilitate the QI initiative development (American College of Cardiology [ACC], 2013; Hampton et al., 2014). The FOCUS-PDSA framework is commonly used by organizations as a core methodology to improve quality and can serve as a framework for the evaluation of existing QI initiatives. The FOCUS-PDSA framework consists of the following nine steps:

- 1. Find a problem or process to improve.
- 2. Organize a team to improve the process.
- 3. Clarify the problem and review current knowledge of the process.
- 4. Understand the problem and the root causes of process variation.
- 5. Select an intervention to improve the process.
- 6. Plan the improvements.
- 7. Do or implement the plan.
- 8. Study the results.
- 9. Act on the findings.

The FOCUS component of the model was used in this project to assure that the problem was clear and adequately defined. The FOCUS component was applied to evaluate the strategies the organization used to define the problem, organize the QI team, review the current depression screening process, and identify sources of the problem. The PDSA component of the model was used in the project as a framework for the evaluation of the organization's planning and implementation of changes, including staff education and policy reinforcement, aimed at improving the depression screening rates.

The PDSA element of the model represents the cycle of events that reflect planning for change (plan), implementation of the change on a small-scale basis (do), observation of the results (study), and refining the intervention based on the learning experience (act). Unlike other QI improvement approaches that focus on large scale changes over extended periods, one of the key advantages of the PDSA model is its ability to bring continuous QI by the process of testing changes on a small scale over a short period within an established goal and defined measuring process (Crowl, Sharma, Sorge, & Sorensen, 2015). The process can be repeated multiple times by a small team of participants until the goal is achieved and then applied with confidence to all teams in the organization (Crowl et al., 2015). In this project, the continuous cycles of the PDSA model were used to reflect the ongoing nature of the depression screening QI process. Applying the PDSA cycles in the evaluation addressed issues during the early stages of the organization's QI process and simultaneously provided a model for solving problems instead of merely reporting the success or failure of the program at the end of the evaluation period. Some of the issues discussed by applying the PDSA component included the lack of obtaining a broader buy-in from the key stakeholders, long periods of data analysis, large-scale changes, and the lack of additional planned changes and new interventions.

Changes in healthcare are challenging as they involve social system processes frequently characterized by unpredictability. In this regard, the success of change initiatives depends on local influences where single interventions are unlikely to deliver sustainable changes. For that reason, long-lasting organizational improvements based on models such as the FOCUS-PDSA are more likely to be accomplished through multifaceted and repetitive interventions (Taylor et al., 2014). The FOCUS-PDSA model provides the structure for the identification of organizational problems and the development and implementation of repetitive QI changes (Taylor et al., 2014). Moreover, as the QI process in healthcare is frequently nonlinear, the FOCUS-PDSA model can also be used to provide an understanding of the QI process (Reed & Card, 2016).

Definition of Terms

Behavioral health providers: Clinicians who provide behavioral health services to patients and are reimbursed by insurance companies for these services.

Federally Qualified Health Center (FQHC): FQHCs are primary care community clinics that receive federal funding through the HRSA for the provision of primary care services to underserved populations (HRSA, 2018a).

Integrated care: The Agency for Healthcare Research & Quality (AHRQ, 2013) defined integrated behavioral health and primary care as a field of coordinated highquality care where providers on both sides use systematic and cost-effective approach and work together to provide patient-centered care.

Patient Health Questionnaires (PHQ-2 and PHQ-9): PHQ-2 and PHQ-9 are twoquestion and nine-question self-reported screening tools for major depressive disorder that have been recommended in the fifth edition of the *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual* of Mental Disorders (DSM-V). *Primary care providers:* Clinicians who provide primary care services to patients and are reimbursed by insurance companies for these services.

Project team: The team led by the DNP student that completed the evaluation project.

QI team: The organization's team that developed the depression screening plan, which was evaluated by the DNP student's project team.

UDS depression screening: Depression is a reportable UDS quality measure mandated by the HRSA for all FQHCs. The depression measure is a ratio that calculates the percentage of patients, ages 12 and older that received a depression screening during their visit within the current calendar year (HRSA, 2018d). In addition to providing the screening, the completion of this measure requires clinicians to document a follow-up plan of care such as pharmacological treatment, suicide risk assessment, and referral to a qualifying specialist on the day of the visit for all patients who received a positive depression score (HRSA, 2018d). The measure has a few exceptions, such as patients with an active diagnosis of depression or bipolar disorder, patients who were seen for urgent care, patients who refused to participate, and patients who have a condition that may affect the accuracy of the results (HRSA, 2018d).

Uniform Data System (UDS) measures: FQHCs track a set of mandatory reportable quality measures, also known as UDS measures, including depression screenings. The measures are defined in the Uniform Data System (UDS) Manual and reported to the HRSA on a regular basis (HRSA, 2018d).

Relevance to Nursing Practice

The Broader Problem in Nursing Practice

The implementation of national, state, and local initiatives for depression screenings and behavioral health integration has been suboptimal (Miller et al., 2017). As the primary care setting is increasingly becoming the entry point of behavioral health services, it is essential for primary care organizations to facilitate the implementation of disease prevention and continuum of care initiatives through depression screenings and integration of behavioral health and primary care services (Goldstein, 2017). Studies suggest that the treatment of depression can be effective in 80% of the affected population (CDC, 2016a). Patients diagnosed with depression who participate in effective integrated care programs are more likely to take ownership of their care and improve their overall health status (Ross et al., 2018).

There are significant challenges associated with the delivery of behavioral health services by the mental health specialists alone (Beck, Manderscheid, & Buerhaus, 2018). Millions of people suffering from mental illness have limited access to behavioral health services due to inadequate distribution and a shortage of mental health providers (Kepley & Streeter, 2018). The opioid crisis has contributed to the increase in the number of young adults experiencing severe depression and the already limited access to care (Beck et al., 2018). Despite the significant personal and economic burden associated with depression, only 39% of the individuals with severe depression and only 29% of all depressed individuals have contacted a mental health provider (CDC, 2016a).

Strategies and Standard Practices

The IOM (2001) recommended that behavioral health should not be separated from primary care. Although the concepts of mental and physical health are not new, the delivery of mental health services has been separated from primary care for decades (Goldstein, 2017). In the past, the models of care for the management of mental health patients have applied approaches that supported the work in silos between behavioral health and primary care providers (Goldstein, 2017). However, the provision of fragmented healthcare services has proven to be ineffective regarding the access to care, the provision of the recommended screenings, and the optimal management of people with behavioral health problems (Goldstein, 2017).

Potential Advances Nursing Practice

Primary care is the entry point for healthcare delivery in the United States and a key stakeholder in the process of screening for depression and the integration of care (Rozensky, 2014). As the role of nurse practitioners in primary care is growing, there is an opportunity for advanced nursing clinicians to improve the diagnosis and treatment of depression and lead the transformation of the healthcare system (Bauer & Bodenheimer, 2017). Advanced practice nurses can serve as patient advocates by educating their peers and other stakeholders about the separation of behavioral health and primary care and how that separation contributes to the overall fragmentation of the healthcare system and the unsatisfactory patient experiences that result from the lack of a whole person care approach (Kemppainen, Tossavainen, & Turunen, 2013; Miller et al., 2017).

Local Background and Context

Local Relevance
Approximately 50% of patients with common psychiatric problems are treated in the primary care setting (CIHS, 2016). The problem of low depression screening rates was of local importance as the prevalence of adult depression in the population served by the clinic of interest was higher than the state and national aggregates (Goldstein, 2017; NM-IBIS, 2017). Patients who participated in integrated services programs reported increased attention to their treatment preferences, greater access, coordination, and continuity to care, and higher quality of life (Goldstein, 2017; Richardson, McCarty, Radovic, & Suleiman, 2017).

Institutional Context

As an FQHC that operated in a health professional shortage area, the organization of interest served low-income or no-income individuals who lacked access to psychiatric specialty care due to various reasons, such as lack of transportation or insurance limitations. Studies suggest that physical and behavioral health comorbidities are associated with lower socioeconomic status and therefore are disproportionately experienced by low-income individuals (Goldstein, 2017). Therefore, improving the levels of depression screenings and the process of behavioral health and primary integration can be beneficial for the population served by the clinic.

State and Federal Contexts

According to the National Survey on Drug Use and Health, in 2016, the prevalence of depression in New Mexico was 3.1% higher than the national average (NM-IBIS, 2017b). Patients with depression are at higher risk for experiencing other comorbidities and suboptimal care (National Council for Behavioral Health [NCBH], 2018). Depression contributes to functional impairments regarding individuals' social life, relationships, home environment, and work (NM-IBIS, 2017b). Moreover, depression increases the risk for suicide and has been linked to a higher prevalence of other chronic diseases, such as obesity, diabetes, heart disease, asthma, arthritis, and stroke (NM-IBIS, 2017b). According to the NCBH (2018), persons with depression or other behavioral health conditions are 2.6 times more likely to be diagnosed with late-stage cancer and receive suboptimal treatment compared to people without mental health illness. Moreover, individuals with mental health illness have a 94% higher rate of tobacco use and a 50% lower chance of quitting (NCBH, 2018).

Between 2015 and 2016, measures adopted towards the increase of depression screening and integration of behavioral health and primary care services in other FQHCs across the country has facilitated the increase of depression screenings and follow-ups by almost 10% (HRSA, 2016b). In this respect, the implementation of a QI plan that increases the depression screenings has the potential to improve the care of the population served by the clinic of interest.

Role of the DNP Student

Professional Context and Relationship to the Doctoral Project

As the number and role of the nurse practitioners in primary care continue to grow, it can be expected that in the near future a significant portion of patients with depression and other behavioral health problems will be managed by nurse practitioners (Bauer & Bodenheimer, 2017). Moreover, DNP clinicians are prepared to serve as patient advocates, participate in the development and implementation of evidence-based practices, facilitate organizations' adjustment to rapid changes in the healthcare environment, and promote the adoption of innovative models of care (Walker & Polancich, 2015). This doctoral project provides me with the opportunity to translate research into practice and make recommendations that can have a positive impact on the lives of many people.

DNP Student's Role in the Doctoral Project

For many years, the healthcare system has been experiencing challenges associated with quality of care, patient safety, and fragmentation of care (Walker & Polancich, 2015). The DNP program prepares nurses to have a broader understanding of organizational systems and become leaders in the translation of evidence into practice (Carter et al., 2016). The project provided this DNP student with the opportunity to work with experts from other disciplines, analyze pertinent information, and address a healthcare problem that has a significant impact on the overall health of patients. The project has the potential to close the gap between the recommendations in the literature and the current practices for depression screenings. Additionally, an increase in the depression screenings will contribute to strengthening the whole-person approach to care at the organization of interest.

Motivations for This Doctoral Project

My participation in this project has been motivated by my support for interdisciplinary collaboration and the need for a healthcare system redesign, as recommended by IOM. In addition, my philosophy of nursing emphasizes the importance of the team-based, collaborative, integrative, and holistic approach to care. Additionally, as a clinician who serves underserved, low-income patients at the clinic of interest, I felt motivated to work on a project that, while primarily focused on the improvement of the rate of depression screenings, also addressed issues associated with the relationship between poverty, chronic disease prevalence, and health care disparity (Jha & Zaslavsky, 2014).

Potential Biases and Steps Taken to Address Them

It is essential for scholars and practitioners to be aware of potential personal biases in analyzing data, interpretation of findings, and the prioritization of models and theories. Potential personal biases toward the importance and urgency of finding integrated care solutions as well as the presence of bureaucracy in federally funded healthcare organizations may exist in this project. However, considering the multiple requirements associated with the governance of FQHCs, the limitations associated with the flexibility of making decisions were recognized and honored, and assisted in controlling bias. In addition, expert opinions from members of the project team were sought for review of the content of this project.

Role of the Project Team

The work on this project was facilitated by the formation of a project team. The project team was interdisciplinary and consisted of the doctoral student, the institution's chief executive officer (CEO), QI data and information technology (IT) analyst, medical assistant (MA), and a legal counsel. All members of the team were informed on a regular basis via secure email and Microsoft OneDrive, a cloud-based solution, about the project's progress and key content.

The CEO and the legal counsel were involved in key phases of the project, including permission to initiate the project and the implementation of interventions. The role of the DNP student was to identify a problem and an organizational project for evaluation, obtain permission to work on the project, form and educate the evaluation team about the project, obtain deidentified data, provide FOCUS-PDSA-based evaluation questionnaire to the project team members and discuss the findings from the evaluation, formulate recommendations, and disseminate the findings. The roles of the QI data analyst and the MA were to ask questions and seek clarification about the goals of the evaluation project, provide answers to the FOCUS-PDSA-based questions, and discuss the finding with the DNP student. In addition, the QI data analyst provided deidentified data from the organization's monthly reports, quality improvement plan, and quality improvement meetings minutes and performed a series of data validity reports on a test patient.

The members of the team also had opportunities to share their expertise. The QI data analyst provided feedback about the accuracy and reliability of the existing data. The CEO and the legal counsel provided advice on whether the project was in line with the organization's mission, vision, and regulatory requirements. The medical assistant was familiar with the workflow and the potential barriers for the project implementation and provided expertise in those areas. Feedback from each team member was provided upon request and response were expected within 3 to 5 business days.

Summary

Depression is a common psychiatric problem that also represents a substantial socioeconomic burden. Adequate depression screening, diagnosis, and management of depression could lead to a significant improvement in patient outcomes and savings for the healthcare system. The evaluation of the organization's quality plan was guided by the CDC's framework for program evaluation and the FOCUS-PDSA conceptual model. The merged CDC and FOCUS-PDSA model provided the structure for a multifaceted analysis of the current plan and a framework for the implementation of future changes. In the past, mental health services have been traditionally separated from primary care. However, as many patients with common psychiatric problems have been treated in the primary care setting, it is important for organizations to improve the rates for depression screening and treatment. Addressing the problem with depression screenings was of significant local relevance as the healthcare organization of interest serves a low-income population characterized by higher than the state and national depression prevalence. The project has the potential to close the gap between the recommendations in the literature and the current practices for depression screenings. The work on this project involved the formation of a project team. This DNP student's participation in this project was motivated by his support for interdisciplinary collaboration, teamwork, holistic approach to care, and the need for a healthcare system redesign.

Section 3: Collection and Analysis of Evidence

Introduction

The purpose of this doctoral project was to evaluate an existing QI initiative that sought to increase the rate of depression screenings and thereby integrate behavioral health into primary care. The management of depression in the primary care setting has proven to be effective in improving patients' access to behavioral health services. However, despite the recommendations in the literature and those provided by the USPSTF to screen all adults for depression, the YTD screening rate at the clinic of interest has remained below the organization's short- and long-term goals.

Practice-Focused Question

The Local Problem

The organization of interest was an FQHC that has implemented a QI plan to address the low depression screening rate at the clinic and improve the integration of behavioral health and primary care. Improving the rate of the depression screenings was of particular importance for the clinic as the prevalence of depression (14.7%) in the county where the clinic operated was greater than the state (9.8%) and national (8.1%) averages (Brody et al., 2018; NM-IBIS, 2017a). The practice-focused question for this project was: Why did the implementation of a QI initiative aimed at integrating behavioral health into primary care through increasing the rate of depression screenings in an FQHC yield an increase in the rate of depression screenings below the planned increase range? The project examined the approaches used in the organization's plan with regard to depression target levels, QI methods, data collection, practice change, staff education, and sustainability.

Sources of Evidence

Three main sources of evidence were used in this project: deidentified data from the organization's monthly reports, QI plan, depression screening workflow, and QI meetings, deidentified data from the EHR system, and findings from the literature. Sources from the literature were located through major academic databases and search engines and except for six sources included articles from 2013 to 2019 which supported best practices. In addition, the project also used information provided by the *Walden University Manual for Quality Improvement Evaluation Projects*. The sources of evidence provided a description of the organization's QI plan and thus aligned with the purpose of the study to evaluate the organizational QI initiative aimed at integrating behavioral health into primary care through increasing the rate of depression screenings.

As shown in Table 2, the evidence for this project was appraised with use of the criteria established by the AACN. A total of 126 sources were initially selected from the scholarly databases, including 90 articles from Google and Google Scholar, 31 articles from Walden Library Thoreau, and five articles from PubMed. After the sources were reviewed, 71 were selected for this project, including 58 sources from Google and Google and Google Scholar, eight articles from Walden Library Thoreau, and five articles from Google and Google Scholar, eight articles from Walden Library Thoreau, and five articles from PubMed. Based on the AACN rating system for the hierarchy of the evidence presented in Table 2, three of the selected sources were Level A (meta-analysis of multiple controlled studies), two were Level B (well-designed controlled studies), eight were

Level C (qualitative studies, descriptive or correlational studies, integrative reviews, systematic reviews, or randomized controlled trials with inconsistent results), 36 were Level D (peer-reviewed professional organizational standards), and 21 were Level E (theory-based evidence from expert opinion or multiple case reports) (Armola et al., 2009).

Archival and Operational Data

The purpose of this doctoral project was to evaluate an existing QI plan that aimed to increase the rate of depression screenings and integrate behavioral health into primary care. Evidence for the assessment of the existing QI initiative was obtained from the organization's QI plan, deindentified EHR records, and deidentified monthly depression screening reports. Organizational data was originally collected through the EHR system. The organization's legal counsel drafted the permission for data access agreement, which was signed by the organization's CEO. The collection and subsequent analysis of evidence began after receiving approval from Walden University's Institutional Review Board (IRB), IRB approval #02-19-19-0451947).

Data collected for this project was relevant to the organization's QI plan for depression screening and assisted in answering the practice-focused question. The data collection steps were (a) the QI data analyst, one of the DNP project team members, provided deidentified data relevant to the depression screening initiative from the organization's monthly reports, QI plan, current depression screening workflow, and QI meetings minutes upon the DNP student's request; (b) the QI data analyst ran a mock scenario with a newly-registered patient in the EHR system as a test (see Appendix B); (c) the information was reviewed as part of the FOCUS-PDSA evaluation process to establish the validity of the collected depression data by demonstrating whether the EHR system was collecting, recording, and organizing the data according to the established QI plan. The QI data analyst conducted a series of tests in the EHR system and new depression screening report was generated after each step in the mock scenario. The information from the reports was then verified for accuracy, i.e., whether it properly identified the new patient as screened or not screened for depression, depending on the given testing parameters and according to the UDS criteria for positive depression screening (see Appendix B). The QI data analyst shared the deidentified data with the DNP student via secure email. The historical information used in this project represented the best sources of evidence as it was obtained from the organization's QI plan and EHR system and was the focus of analysis in this QI evaluation project.

Analysis and Synthesis

Systems Used for Recording, Tracking, Organizing, and Analyzing the Evidence

The project team used the CDC framework to guide the overall evaluation process and the FOCUS-PDSA model to narrow the evaluation and assess the deidentified data collected through the organization's EHR system and subsequently processed by the QI data analyst. The DNP student and the members of the project team reviewed the organization's QI plan and records from the QI team meetings and followed the steps outlined in the FOCUS-PDSA model to independently review the requested organizational deidentified data as it relates to each of the nine steps of the model (Christoff, 2018; Coury et al., 2017; Donnelly & Kirk, 2015; Peter & Kirk, 2015; Schellpfeffer & Beard, 2017; Vordenberg, Smith, Diez, Remington, & Bostwick, 2018). In the end of the evaluation, the DNP student synthesized the data and provided recommendations.

Based on the first two steps of the CDC framework, the DNP student began the evaluation process by forming partnerships and engaging the members of the project team. The DNP student provided information about the evaluation project and allowed the members of the team to express their point of view and ask questions about the project. Additionally, the DNP student ensured that the members of the project team understood the required elements of the DNP project, such as its purpose, methods, evaluation steps, activities, conclusions, and dissemination of findings (CDC, 2011). The DNP student also provided information to the members of the project team about the FOCUS-PDSA model, which guided the work of the team members, and ensured that they understood the steps outlined in the model.

In the next phase of the evaluation process, the DNP student merged step three and four of the CDC framework with the steps outlined in the FOCUS-PDSA model. This part of the evaluation included the assessment of the team's review of the need for organizational change, the quality of the problem statement, the process of organizing the institution's QI team, including the structure of the team, selection of the team members, goals, team member roles, and knowledge about the problem (Schellpfeffer & Beard, 2017; Zimnicki, 2015). The project team also evaluated the organization's QI team understanding of the current process, the importance of the depression screening quality indicator, and the data necessary to measure the process (Schellpfeffer & Beard, 2017; Zimnicki, 2015). The project team then evaluated the validity of the collected data, data adequacy, and QI methods (Schellpfeffer & Beard, 2017; Zimnicki, 2015). After the data were analyzed by all members of the team, the DNP student reviewed the feedback from the project team members and presented the final findings to them. The DNP student ensured that the majority of the project team members agreed about the findings, interpretations, and conclusions that were made (CDC, 2011).

During the last phase of the evaluation, the DNP student applied steps five and six of the CDC framework. In this stage of the evaluation, the DNP student quantified the success of the QI plan as a YTD percent of goal and a ratio of the achieved YTD increase and the planned YTD increase in depression screening. In addition, the DNP student organized the quantitative and qualitative information gathered from each step of the FOCUS-PDSA framework-based process, synthesize it, summarized the progress toward meeting the QI initiative goals, formulated recommendations, and prepared for the dissemination of the findings (CDC, 2011).

Summary

The purpose of this doctoral project was to evaluate an existing QI initiative that sought to increase the rate of depression screenings and integrate behavioral health into primary care. The practice-focused question for this project evaluated whether the implementation of the organization's QI initiative increased the rate of depression screenings for all patients seen. A standardized form was used to request permission to gain access to operational deidentified data. The DNP student used the CDC's Framework for Program Evaluation and the FOCUS-PDSA model to evaluate the organization's QI plan and follow the outlined steps to organize the evaluation process. The project team reviewed the organization's QI plan and records from the QI team meetings. In addition, the project team evaluated the deidentified data collected through the organization's EHR system and subsequently processed by the quality analyst. The project team examined and analyze the approaches used in the organization's plan with regard to depression target levels, QI improvement methods, practice change, staff education, and sustainability of the project. Section 4 incorporated the findings and recommendations of the QI evaluation project. Section 4: Findings and Recommendations

Introduction

The local problem addressed in this project was the lower than average depression screening rate for state FQHCs combined with higher than average prevalence of adult depression for the state in terms of the population served by the clinic of interest. The project addressed the gap in practice related to suboptimal YTD depression screening results and inconsistent monthly depression screening rates after the implementation of a QI initiative in the organization of interest. The practice-focused question was: Why did the implementation of a QI initiative aimed at integrating behavioral health into primary care through increasing the rate of depression screenings in an FQHC yield an increase in the rate of depression screenings below the planned increase range? The purpose of this doctoral project was to evaluate an existing QI plan that aimed to increase the rate of depression screenings and integrate behavioral health into primary care.

Sources of Evidence

The evaluation of the existing QI initiative was based on evidence obtained from the organization's QI plan, deindentified EHR records, deidentified monthly depression screening reports, depression screening workflow, QI meeting records, and evidence from the literature found with four search engines. The DNP student obtained approval for this project from the organization's CEO and Walden University's IRB (approval #02-19-19-0451947). Table 3 provides an overview of the merged model approach incorporating the FOCUS-PDSA and the CDC's framework for program evaluation in public health that was used to facilitate the evaluation of the organization's QI plan.

Table 3

Merged Model Approach for QI Program Evaluation

Steps in the CDC Program Evaluation	Steps in FOCUS- PDSA Aligned with the CDC framework	DNP Project Activities Related to the Evaluation of the Existing Organizational QI Plan
1. Engage stakeholders.	n/a	 Identify the stakeholders, communicate with them frequently, and encourage them to participate in the project. Form a DNP project evaluation team and develop partnerships with each member of the team. Encourage the members of the evaluation team to ask questions about the DNP project.
2. Describe the program.	n/a	 Describe the DNP evaluation project to the members of the DNP evaluation team. Ensure the DNP project team members understand the project.
3. Focus the evaluation design.	Step 1: Find a problem or process to improve. Step 2: Organize a team to improve the process. Step 3: Clarify the problem and review the current knowledge of the process. Step 4: Understand the problem and the root causes of process variation. Step 5: Select an intervention to improve the process. Step 6: Plan the improvements. Step 7: Do, i.e.,	 understand the project. Use the FOCUS-PDSA model during this step of the CDC Evaluation Framework to focus the DNP evaluation project design on the nine steps presented in the FOCUS-PDSA model. Develop a questionnaire based on each of the nine FOCUS-PDSA steps. Use the questions in each of the nine steps of the FOCUS-PDSA model as a measurement tool for the evaluation of the organization's QI initiative.
	implement the plan.	(table continues)

4. Gather credible evidence.	Step 8: Study the results. Step 9: Act on the findings. The steps in the FOCUS-PDSA were applied after the evidence was collected.	 This step of the CDC Framework marks the beginning of the DNP project implementation phase. Use a mock scenario on a test patient and collaborate with the data analyst to gather information about the validity of the data the organization used for reporting depression screenings, i.e., to determine whether the EHR system is collecting depression screening data properly. Gather organization's QI plan documents, deindentified EHR records, deidentified monthly depression screening workflow documents, QI meeting records, and evidence from the literature. Provide the members of the DNP evaluation project team with the
5. Justify conclusions.	n/a	 evaluation questionnaire. Guide the DNP evaluation project team members to answer the questions for each of the nine FOCUS-PDSA steps. Collect the feedback from the project team members and present the final findings to them. Quantify the success of the QI plan as an YTD percent of goal and a ratio of the achieved YTD increase and the planned YTD increase in depression screening. Organize and synthesize the quantitative and qualitative information gathered from each step of the FOCUS-PDSA framework-based process and summarize the progress toward meeting the QI initiative goals. Ensure the majority of the project team members agree about the findings, interpretations, and conclusions that were <i>(table continues)</i>

				made.
6.	Ensure use	n/a	•	Formulate recommendations and
	and share			disseminate the findings.
	lessons			Ū.
	learned.			

Prior to participating in the evaluation of data, the DNP student reviewed the requirements of the evaluation project with the project team members to ensure that they understood how to conduct the evaluation and provide them with the opportunity to ask questions. Based on step three of the CDC framework, the DNP student focused the evaluation of the data on the list of questions based on the nine steps in the FOCUS-PDSA model. The members of the evaluation team were instructed and encouraged to provide objective, honest, and comprehensive responses to the questions. As the members of the DNP project team were also members of the organization's QI team, they were also asked to provide feedback regarding their overall experiences with project development. In addition, team members were encouraged to seek clarification as needed regarding evaluation questions. To promote the reporting of perceived deficiencies of the organization's QI process, reduce the risk for interpersonal conflicts, and encourage constructive criticism, the members of the project team were reassured that all responses would be discussed without disclosing the name of the person who provided them. The project team member responses and follow-up discussions contained only deidentified data and were recorded in the FOCUS-PDSA form presented in Appendix H.

Findings and Implications

Analysis and Synthesis of the Evidence

The DNP student and members of the project team reviewed the requested organizational deidentified data, followed the instructions provided by the DNP student, and provided written responses and verbal clarifications to the FOCUS-PDSA-based questions provided via secure email and Microsoft OneDrive (see Appendix H). Each of the nine steps in the FOCUS-PDSA model was used to evaluate the organization's work on the QI initiative. The questions for each FOCUS-PDSA step established goals for various aspect of the QI process and were used as a quality measurement tool for the evaluation of the organization's QI initiative. Feedback was received from all members of the evaluation team and information was summarized and synthesized by the DNP student in relation to the nine steps in the FOCUS-PDSA model. The findings and implications are presented and discussed based on each of the nine FOCUS-PDSA steps. The responses to the questions determined whether the goals in each of the nine FOCUS-PDSA steps were fully, partially, or not met.

Step 1: Find a problem or process to improve. It is essential for projects teams to identify and clearly define a problem to improve (ACC, 2013). This step of the evaluation was applied to review the need for organizational change and the characteristics of the problem statement. The DNP project evaluation team members used the following questions for their assessment:

- 1. Was a problem or process for improvement identified?
- 2. How was the practice problem identified?
- 3. Was the practice problem clearly defined?

- 4. Was the problem statement properly formulated based on the Specificmeasurable-attainable-relevant-timely (SMART) goals or another goal setting tool?
- 5. Was the priority of the need for organizational change identified?
- 6. Were the stakeholders identified?

The evaluation team determined that the need for QI was adequately identified by the organization's QI team and documented as part of the organization's description of the QI initiative purpose. The purpose of the organization's QI project was to integrate behavioral health and primary care services and increase the low depression screening rate in the organization. The QI team used the specific-measurable-attainable-relevanttimely (SMART) tool to formulate the problem statement and establish realistic shortterm goals. The practice problem and project goals were clearly defined as depression screening rates lower than the current organizational goal of 60%; however, the stakeholders were not identified. The evaluation of the organization's QI teams' identification of the practice problem and stakeholders as it relates to the goals in this step of the FOCUS-PDSA model revealed that the goals were partially met and recommendations for further adjustments were formulated.

Step 2: Organize a team to improve the process. It is important for organizations to assemble QI teams that are familiar with the problem under examination (ACC, 2013). This step of the evaluation was applied to analyze the structure of the team, selection of the team members, team member roles and knowledge about the

problem. The DNP project evaluation team members used the following questions for their assessment:

- 1. Was a QI project team organized to facilitate the process?
- 2. How were the QI team members selected?
- 3. Were the people included in the QI team familiar with the problem and process?
- 4. Were the roles of the team members within the organization related to the issue discussed in the project?
- 5. Were the team members assigned specific roles?
- 6. Did the team leader have previous experience with QI projects?
- 7. What were the strategies for engaging the stakeholders?

An organizational QI team was formed to facilitate the QI process. The meeting minutes documents did not specify what criteria were used to select the organization's QI team members and whether they had previous experience with QI projects. Based on the feedback from the evaluation team members, five members of the organization's six-member QI team, including the member who was voted to be a team leader, lacked formal training and had very little or no experience in QI project development. The members of the team were not listed in the team meeting records but based on the assigned tasks on one of the meeting minutes documents, the organization's QI team consisted of a behavioral health provider, data analyst, medical assistant, case management nurse, nurse manager, and quality assurance officer. The medical assistant was the only member of the team who was using the depression screening tool on a

regular basis. The entire three-member core QI team of the organization participated in this depression QI project.

The roles and responsibilities of the team members were not indicated in the meeting minutes and there was no indication that ground rules for the team were established; however, it can be assumed that the meetings were documented by one of the team members who served as a recorder. Feedback from one member of the evaluation team revealed that there was some role assignment but based on the overall feedback received, not all members of the team were aware of it and two responders were not aware of who was the project leader. The lack of experience of nearly all QI team members likely contributed to the poor team work organization, exclusion of additional frontline employees and the lack of strategies to engage the stakeholders, inadequate documentation, and gaps in the QI initiative process. The evaluation of the organization's QI teams' structure and function as it relates to the goals in this step of the FOCUS-PDSA Model revealed that the goals were partially met and recommendations for further adjustments were formulated.

Step 3: Clarify the problem and review the current knowledge of the process.

It is crucial for QI teams to understand the problem in order to improve it (ACC, 2013). This step of the evaluation was applied to analyze the organization's QI team's understanding of the current process and problem, the importance of the depression screening quality indicator, and the data necessary to measure the process. The DNP project evaluation team members used the following questions for their assessment:

1. Was the existing process clarified?

- 2. Were the problem and current knowledge of the process clarified with the QI team members and the staff?
- 3. Were written instructions readily available for the staff regarding the depression screening workflow, i.e., the steps that need to be performed to satisfy the depression screening criteria?

The current knowledge of the depression screening process was well-described in the QI team meetings planning documents and clarified with the QI team members. However, written instructions regarding the depression screening workflow were not readily available for the QI team and the rest of the staff. Therefore, the evaluation of the organization's QI teams' work as it relates to the FOCUS-PDSA model goals in this step revealed that the goals were partially met and recommendations for further adjustments were formulated.

Step 4: Understand the problem and the root causes of process variation. It is important for the members of the QI team to understand the meaning and sources of the data, and the causes of the problem (ACC, 2013). This step of the evaluation was applied to evaluate the data and root cause analysis (RCA) methods used by the QI team. The DNP project evaluation team members used the following questions for their assessment:

- 1. How was the data collected?
- 2. Were the quantity and quality of the data adequate, i.e., was the data valid and sufficient?
- 3. Were the variations and their impact on the current process identified?

4. Were the problem and the root causes of the process variation analyzed and ranked by the QI team?

Data collection and validity. The data collection process for depression screenings was clearly defined by the organization's QI team. However, the evaluation revealed some issues with the quantity and the quality of the data. The quantity of the data with regard to the type of follow-ups the patients received was incomplete due to limitations of the EHR system's reporting capabilities. Potential data quality issues were not considered and the validity of the data was not tested by the organization's QI team at the beginning of the QI initiative.

To address the concerns regarding the validity of the data used by the organization, a mock scenario was developed on a test patient and a report was generated after each step of the depression screening process (See Table 4). Figure 1 provides a description of the depression screening workflow as it related to satisfying the UDS criteria. The workflow begins with the screening of all qualifying patients with the PHQ-2 questionnaire. If PHQ-2 is zero, the UDS measure for depression screening is satisfied; if PHQ-2 is greater than zero, i.e., PHQ-2 is positive, the screening process continues to step 2 (See Fig. 1). If PHQ-2 is positive in step 2, the screening continues by applying the PHQ-9 questionnaire. If the PHQ-9 score is less than or equal to 6, the UDS measure is satisfied; if the PHQ-9 score is greater than 6, i.e., PHQ-9 is positive, the screening process continues to step 3. When the PHQ-9 score is positive, the provider needs to select one or more follow-up options in the EHR system to satisfy the UDS measure.



Figure 1. Depression screening workflow.

As defined in Section 2 of this paper, depression screening is a reportable UDS quality measure mandated by the HRSA that reflects the number of qualifying patients who received depression screenings and follow-up plans when their depression score was positive (HRSA, 2018d). The follow-up plan may include one or more of several interventions, such as pharmacological treatment, suicide risk assessment, and referral to a qualifying specialist (HRSA, 2018d). According to the UDS, the measure applies to all qualifying patients, i.e., patients ages 12 or older who had a visit during the calendar year and were not screened for depression during that year. (HRSA, 2018d). Based on the UDS criteria, the patients excluded from screening were those who had an active diagnosis of depression or bipolar disorder, patients who were seen for urgent care, patients who refused to participate, and patients who had a condition that may have affected the accuracy of the results (HRSA, 2018d).

The feedback from the QI data analyst was requested by using the evaluation template presented in Appendix B and summarized in Table 4. The findings revealed that the data used by the organization to determine the rate of depression screenings and served as the main reason to initiate the organization's QI initiative was incorrect due to an error within the EHR system. The error was associated with the PHQ-2 and PHQ-9 reports not being linked properly by the EHR system, which has led to a drop in the number of the registered depression screenings. After the error was reported to the EHR vendor and corrected by the QI data analyst, the rate of YTD depression screenings increased to 75%. On the one hand, this finding revealed a major data validity issue that was not considered in the RCA by the organization's QI team. On the other hand, the finding was positive and revealed that the organization's QI plan had facilitated the increase in the depression screenings to levels that were higher than the state and national averages and the institutional 53% that was initially communicated. Nonetheless, the institutional goal was 98% and at minimum 60%-61%, therefore, the question that remained unanswered at this stage of the evaluation was what prevented the organization from achieving even higher depression screening rates.

Table 4

Criterion 1	Criterion 2	Criterion 3	Test result(s)	EHR system
				evaluation
1. The EHR test	n/a	n/a	Is the patient	Proper EHR
patient satisfies the			included in the	system
criteria for screening			total count of	function.
according to the			patients that need	
UDS depression			to be screened?	
measure			Response: Yes	
denominator criteria.				
2. The EHR test	n/a	n/a	Is the patient	Proper EHR
patient does not			excluded from the	system
satisfy the criteria			total count of	function.
for screening			patients that need	
according to the			to be screened for	
UDS depression			Begnange: No	
denominator criteria			Response: No	
3 The FHR test	n/a	n/a	Is the natient	Proper FHR
natient has a	11/ a	11/ a	reported in the	system
negative PHO-2			EHR system as	function
result.			screened for	Tunetion.
			depression?	
			Response: No	
4. The EHR test	PHQ-9 is	Follow-up	Is the patient	Proper EHR
patient has a positive	completed.	depression	reported in the	system
PHQ-2 result.		plan is not	EHR system as not	(table
		documented	screened for	continues)

EHR System Data Collection and Validity Evaluation

			depression?	function.
			Response: Yes	
5. The EHR test	PHQ-9 is	Follow-up	Is the patient	Proper EHR
patient has a positive	not	plan is not	reported in the	system
PHQ-2 result.	completed.	documented	EHR system as not	function.
			depression?	
			Response Ves	
6 The FHR test	PHO-9 is	Follow-up	Is the natient	Proper FHR
natient has a positive	not	depression	reported in the	system
PHO-2 result	completed	nlan is	FHR system as not	function
1 11Q 2 lesuit.	completed.	documented	screened for	runetion.
		documented	depression?	
		•	Response : Yes	
7. The EHR test	PHO-9 is	Follow-up	Is the patient	EHR system
patient has a positive	completed.	depression	reported in the	error, the
PHO-2 result.	F	plan is	EHR system as	patient
		documented	screened for	should have
			depression?	been counted
			Response: No	as screened.
8. Any criterion for	n/a	n/a	Does the EHR	Proper EHR
screening is not			system generate	system
satisfied.			alerts for	function with
			depression	limitations to
			screenings?	alert for
			Response: Yes	screening
			(only if 12 months	during the
			have passed since	next calendar
			last depression	year unless
			screening).	12 months
				have passed.

Note. Based on deidentified data from organizational EHR reports on a test patient. Published with permission.

Limitations of the EHR system. Further analysis showed that the current EHR system had several major limitations related to its ability to exclude certain patients from being screened for depression and its capacity to generate comprehensive depression screening reports. The EHR systems' capabilities did not allow for patient exclusions, i.e., all patients ages 12 and older who were seen at the clinic were counted in the

depression screening ratio denominator. According to the UDS Manual, the patients who can be excluded from the denominator include those who refuse to participate, patients who are in urgent or emergent situations, have an active diagnosis of depression or bipolar disorder, patients whose functional capacity or motivation to improve may impact the accuracy of results of standardized assessment tools (HRSA, 2018). As a result of these patient exclusions, caution should be applied when including all age-appropriate patients in the denominator as this could cause errors. Although such an approach might increase the number of reported depression screenings, it could also include patients that could produce false-positive depression screening results and lead to utilizing additional resources for further assessment and follow-ups.

The EHR system also had limitations regarding the reports it could generate. The system had the capacity to generate a report indicating that a depression screening has not been performed on a certain patient but could not inform the user which step of the depression screening process had failed, i.e., the PHQ-2, PHQ-9, or follow-up phase. In this regard, the system also did not have the capability of efficiently generating reports for the type of follow-up activities assigned to the patient. The EHR system also was not capturing the provision of alternative follow-up activities that could have satisfied the UDS criteria for depression screenings, such as the additional evaluation for depression during the patient visit, pharmacological interventions, and suicide risk assessment. In this regard, some staff activities related to the depression screenings were not automatically captured by the EHR system. Generating a report to analyze the percentage of the follow-up activities was not feasible as it involved the use of time-

consuming and inefficient manual operations by the data analyst. Therefore, patients with positive depression screenings who were started on medication and not provided a referral were not counted by the system as screened for depression and were not captured and reported due to EHR system limitations.

Problem analysis. The organization's QI team used the RCA problem-solving method to identify the root causes of the low depression screening scores problem. The problem with the low depression screenings was well-understood by the organization's QI team. However, the root causes that were identified were limited, likely due to the use of the RCA as a single method for analysis.

The organization used the RCA technique as the only approach to identify and correct the causes of low depression screenings. The QI team was able to identify several root causes of the problem, including the need for additional training due to the implementation of multiple and confusing changes, staff turnover, lack of knowledge about how the depression screening process works, time constraints, new leadership, administrative hassle, lack of understanding the importance of paperwork for patient care, no warm-handoff process for depression, behavioral health staff turnover, and ineffective staff training due to differences in learning styles. The root causes were listed in a bullet point format but were not categorized or ranked.

Although the RCA method is a valuable tool for problem-solving and has been broadly applied in healthcare to discover the causes of a major problem, its use as a standalone approach for continuous QI processes has significant limitations. The RCA is a tool that provides a reactive assessment of past events and it is unreliable when used alone for the development of sustainable system-level solutions in healthcare (Kellogg et al., 2017). The RCA teams frequently focus on a single reason to explain poor performance and ignore the relationships between various levels and aspects of the system design (AHRQ, 2019). The solutions proposed by the RCA teams to correct a problem and promote long-term QI frequently have been weak, ineffective, and unsustainable (AHRQ, 2016; Kellogg et al., 2017). The RCA method was initially designed to find errors that caused catastrophic events in high-risk industries, such as aviation and nuclear power, and RCA teams tend to focus on a single cause and linearly-connected events rather than taking a systems view of the events (AHRQ, 2016). When used in healthcare, the RCA method frequently establishes trivial findings, such as employees forgetting to perform a task due to imperfect human memory (Kellogg et al., 2017). As a result, organizations often rely excessively on limited or ineffective solutions that do not improve sustainability, such as policy enforcement and educational interventions (AHRQ, 2019; Kellogg et al., 2017).

Regarding understanding the root causes, the QI team focused their efforts on searching for root causes within the clinical department and missed an opportunity to consider other potential root causes, such as data validity, technology issues, organizational culture, and patient education about depression screenings. Such an approach essentially defined the problem as strictly departmental and excluded considerations of system-wide deficiencies.

The use of the RCA as a sole method for analysis instead of taking a more comprehensive approach likely contributed to the lack of questioning and verifying the validity of the data at the beginning of the initiative, as suggested by the clinical staff, and led to viewing the problem as a clinical versus organization-wide issue. The lack of adequate EHR capabilities for data capturing and reporting limited the organization's ability to measure and track various outcomes associated with depression screening. The evaluation of the organization's QI teams' understanding of the process as it relates to the goals in this step of the FOCUS-PDSA model revealed that the goals were partially met and recommendations for further adjustments were formulated.

Step 5: Select an intervention to improve the process. Once the QI team determines the root causes of the problem, it is important to develop a comprehensive list of solutions to select from (ACC, 2013). This step of the evaluation was applied to evaluate the solutions suggested by the organization's QI team. The DNP project evaluation team members used the following questions for their assessment:

- 1. What were the selected interventions to improve the process?
- 2. How the proposed intervention would facilitate the planned short-term and longterm outcomes?
- 3. Were written instructions for the interventions prepared and readily available for the staff regarding the depression screening workflow, i.e., the steps that need to be performed to satisfy the depression screening criteria?
- 4. Were alternative solutions identified and discussed?
- 5. Did the proposed interventions extend beyond addressing the root cause of the recent drop in depression screenings?

6. Was the selected strategy for solving the problem reasonable with regard to cost, policy and procedure alignment, unintended consequences, organizational priorities, staff demands, and resources?

The organization's QI team based their expectations and interventions for improvement solely on the RCA tool and addressed a single cause, the lack of knowledge about how to complete the process of depression screenings. A positive finding from the evaluation was that the interventions related to staff education were well-described and documented. However, since other findings in the RCA were not addressed and the RCA method has limited use in QI projects, the selected interventions were not comprehensive. Alternative interventions were not discussed, but there was a plan for preparing written instructions for the selected intervention. Further evaluation of the organization's QI initiative as it relates to identifying the interventions showed that the cost of the interventions and the available resources were not documented by the organization's QI team. However, feedback received from one member of the evaluation team revealed that the costs were discussed during the meetings. Unintended consequences as a result of the interventions were not discussed by the QI team, the proposed plan was not discussed with the stakeholders before its implementation, and strategies for overcoming resistance to change were not discussed. Considering the concerns for staff turnover and time constraints, the organization's QI team could have benefited from discussing activities to enhance the buy-in from the key stakeholders. The evaluation of the organization's solutions suggested by the QI team as it relates to the goals in this step of

the FOCUS-PDSA model revealed that the goals were partially met and

recommendations for further adjustments were formulated.

Step 6: Plan the improvements. Once the interventions have been selected, the QI team develops a plan for implementing the changes (ACC, 2013). This step of the evaluation was applied to assess the planning for the interventions and the approaches to facilitating organizational change. The DNP project evaluation team members used the following questions for their assessment:

- 1. Was buy-in obtained from the key stakeholders?
- 2. Were the cost and available resources considered?
- 3. How were the resources determined, allocated, and evaluated?
- 4. Were the interventions aligned with the organizational policies, procedures, and priorities?
- 5. Were unintended consequences considered?
- 6. Were staff demands, resistance to the plan, and strategies for overcoming resistance to change considered before the QI plan implementation?
- 7. Was the proposed plan discussed with the stakeholders before the implementation?

As the organization's QI team did not use a framework for the development of the QI initiative, including for its planning, implementation, evaluation, and dissemination phases, the process was not well organized. A positive finding in the evaluation of the planning the improvements step of the FOCUS-PDSA model was that the organization's intervention to educate the staff was appropriate, aligned with the organizational policies,

procedures, and priorities to improve quality, integrate behavioral health into primary care, and increase the rate of depression screenings; however, this intervention may have been insufficient to fully address the issue as it did not address other root causes. As discussed in Step 5, unintended consequences as a result of the interventions were not discussed by the QI team when the intervention was selected and therefore unintended consequences and staff buy-in were not considered during the planning for the intervention. Costs were not documented as part of the planning for the intervention. The lack of a framework for the development of the organization's QI initiative led to gaps in the planning for the interventions. The evaluation of the organization's QI team's planning for the interventions as it relates to the goals in this step of the FOCUS-PDSA model revealed that the goals were partially met and recommendations for further adjustments were formulated.

Step 7: Do or implement the plan. Once the plan for change has been developed, the QI team proceeds with its implementation (ACC, 2013). This step of the evaluation was applied to assess how the plan was implemented and what data were used to measure its success. The DNP project evaluation team members used the following questions for their assessment:

- 1. How was the plan implemented?
- 2. Were the changes implemented as planned?
- 3. Were the changes initially implemented on a small scale?
- 4. How were the project outcomes measured?
- 5. Was the data collected as planned?

6. How was the project success measured?

The organization's QI plan was implemented as planned by providing additional training to the entire clinical staff and thus reinforcing the clinic's policies. Paper copies of the educational materials were provided to the employees during the training sessions but the electronic versions of the documents were not shared and it was challenging to locate them on the organization's network. The data during the implementation phase was collected on a daily basis and the outcomes measuring the number of depression screenings were communicated with the stakeholders as planned, on a monthly basis. Additional measures for the success of the initiative were not introduced. The implementation of the plan did not consider initially introducing the change on a small scale to establish the effectiveness of the measure and reduce change fatigue. The evaluation of the organization's QI teams' implementation of the plan as it relates to the goals in this step of the FOCUS-PDSA model revealed that the goals were partially met and recommendations for further adjustments were formulated.

Step 8: Study the results. After the intervention has been implemented, the QI team studies the results by analyzing the data and comparing to the planned results. This step of the evaluation was applied to assess the results from the intervention and determine whether additional changes were needed. The DNP project evaluation team members used the following questions for their assessment:

- 1. Were the results evaluated?
- 2. How were the results from the implementations studied?
- 3. Were new learning opportunities identified?

- 4. Were additional changes discussed?
- 5. Were the findings communicated with the stakeholders?

The results were evaluated by the QI team, but the team was not able to explain the fluctuations in the depression screening rates and the lower-than-planned results. This could have been as a result of using the RCA rather than a formal QI evaluation model. The limitations of the RCA were discussed in greater detail in Step 4. Additional changes and new interventions were not discussed and the QI team continued to provide the same intervention. Focusing solely on reinforcing the staff technical knowledge about the EHR system could explain the fluctuations in the organization's depression screenings rates. The training reinforced the employee knowledge about how to operate a cumbersome EHR system that required the memorization of multiple steps and technical details without considering addressing other root causes or providing solutions related to reducing the burden of remembering these multiple critical pieces of information (AHRQ, 2019; Kellogg et al., 2017). The evaluation of the organization's QI team's assessment of the results from the intervention as it relates to the goals in this step of the FOCUS-PDSA model revealed that the goals were partially met and recommendations for further adjustments were formulated.

Step 9: Act on the findings. Once the QI team members study the effectiveness of the intervention, they must decide whether the intervention should be implemented on a larger scale, modified, or abandoned. This step of the evaluation was applied to assess the need for improvement of the existing interventions plan. The DNP project evaluation team members used the following questions for their assessment:
- 1. How was the impact of the project evaluated?
- 2. Was the success of the QI plan quantified?
- 3. Did the project improve depression screening rates?
- 4. Was it determined whether further changes or improvements were warranted?
- 5. Were sustainability and dissemination strategies discussed?
- 6. How were sustainability and dissemination of the plan organized and executed?

The initial project success was satisfactory, showing 60% and 70% monthly depression screening rates for May and June. However, the reported monthly rate for July was 46% and the YTD increase as of July 2018 was only 4%. New learning opportunities, additional changes, and strategies for sustainability were not discussed, identified, or initiated. The evaluation of the organization's QI teams' understanding of the need for improvement of the existing plan as it relates to the goals in this step of the FOCUS-PDSA model revealed that the goals were not met and recommendations for further adjustments were formulated.

The findings based on the FOCUS-PDSA model above revealed several deficiencies in the work of the organization's QI team. The goals of the FOCUS-PDSA were partially met in eight of the steps and not met in one category. The DNP student provided recommendations for each of the findings.

Unanticipated Limitations or Outcomes

During the process of the organization's QI project evaluation, the DNP student encountered several unanticipated limitations. The main limitation was the inability to generate reports that could be used to better understand the gaps in the depression screening process due to the limitation of the EHR system. The technical limitations of the EHR system prevented the DNP student from analyzing additional information about the weaknesses of the current depression screening process and providing a more detailed response to the project question. With the existing narrow reporting capabilities of the EHR system, it was not possible to determine how the depression screening rate would have changed if the EHR system captured and reported the alternative follow-up option described in the UDS Manual, such as pharmacological interventions and suicide assessment that were also included as recommendations by the DNP student. For the above reason, it was not possible to determine with certainty during what stage of the depression screening process most depression screening deficiencies occur. However, other important, non-EHR-related findings of the organization's QI initiative were discovered and reported.

Two other unexpected limitations were the QI team's lack of knowledge and formal training about how to develop a comprehensive QI project and the lack of enthusiasm to collaborate with the DNP student exhibited by some members of the organization's project team. The lack of knowledge about project development has led to insufficient and poorly organized documentation and work on the project. There was no clear distinction between the planning, implementation, dissemination, and evaluation phases of the project and the amount of information in the meeting minute documents was low. While the organization incorporated the RCA framework into the QI plan, that framework only supported the identification of some of the root causes, but did not outline or support other phases of the QI project development. Despite the organization's QI team willingness and efforts to improve its depression screening rates, there were situations of notable hesitancy, concerns, and reluctance to collaborate with the DNP student on this project. In this regard, the process of obtaining permission and engaging the members of the QI team to participate required additional efforts and persuasion. Some members of the DNP project team required additional time to respond and in-person reminders to provide or approve the requested information. The above issue may be worth addressing by the organization's leadership and the DNP student provided recommendations.

Implications and Findings

Individuals. The findings in the project revealed deficiencies in the depression screening process that have implications on both employees and patients. The DNP student recommended a variety of concepts, tools, strategies, and frameworks that could be used by the organization to facilitate the improvement of the depression screening process and establish the foundation of integrated care and QI sustainability. Frontline staff members are major stakeholders in the QI process and experts in patient care. In this regard, this project provided not only an evaluation of the organization's QI initiative but also a blueprint for identifying and engaging key members of the organization in future QI project developments, regardless of their level of training and experience in QI. Enhanced employee knowledge about the QI process is expected to produce champions of change and provide support for the organization's QI efforts, staff cohesiveness, patient empowerment, and the development of a sense of ownership of the QI process. Employees who become active participants in the QI process can have a positive impact on patient education, access to care, and the management of depression at the individual level.

Communities. As the screening and management of depression is a public health issue, the suboptimal performance in FQHCs affects not only the institutions' quality measures performance but also the communities served by them. The process of continuous QI, health promotion, and disease prevention within the communities is significantly dependent on all health care team members' motivation to continuously ask the questions "How are we doing?" and "Can we do it better?" (National Learning Consortium [NLC], 2013). As this project emphasized employee engagement and sustainability, the positive impact of the project on staff and individual patients would contribute to improving the overall well-being of the community.

Institutions. In this project, the DNP student suggested the development of organizational culture and employee mindset that view patient outcomes as the main reason for using quality measures. The frontline staff should be seen as the owner of the QI process, and the leadership should be seen as a guide and collaborator in the processes of QI and sustainability. As demonstrated in this project, it is essential for healthcare organizations to include project evaluation as part of the project development cycle and analyze organizational problems from a systems perspective. It is important for organizations to provide adequate guidance and support to staff with little training in QI to reduce the risk of insufficient utilization of scientific evidence and theory (Reed & Card, 2016). The selection of the members of the QI team, their preparedness to

participate in QI projects, and the guidance provided to them during the QI process are crucial for the success of QI projects and the process of continuous QI.

Systems. The FQHCs were created to operate in provider shortage areas and manage underserved populations (HRSA, 2018a). Therefore, inadequate planning, implementation, dissemination, and evaluation of QI initiatives, such as increasing the rates of depression screenings, would lead to inefficient use of resources and increase the costs within the healthcare system. The DNP project underscores the application of systems thinking and the use of evidence-based practices in the management of QI initiatives. The findings in this project could generate interest in further clinical projects to determine the capacity of small, independent FQHC organizations to utilize research findings and meet the federal government's requirements for QI and integrated care.

Potential Implications to Positive Social Change

DNP projects are comprehensive scholarly works that carry significant potential to promote positive social change. This DNP project addressed the gap in practice, which was the low depression screening rate at the facility of interest and promoted positive social change in several ways. Most importantly, the project leader promoted a patientoriented approach to care by introducing strategies that facilitate integrated care and patient centeredness.

Integrated care brings opportunities for positive social change that includes enhanced patient learning, reduced stigma associated with discussing mental illnesses, and increased patient confidence in the management of depression and other mental health illnesses (Institute for Clinical and Economic Review [ICER], 2015). Moreover, the integration of behavioral health and primary care services would increase access to care for people with depression (ICER, 2015). Patients who participate in integrated care programs are more likely to take ownership of their care through motivational interviewing and other behavioral health methods and improve their overall health status (Ross et al., 2018).

Placing the patient in the center of the healthcare system is a profound change in the traditional model of care that requires healthcare delivery reorganization, an organizational cultural shift, and technological improvements (ICER, 2015). The recommended EHR reporting capability that takes into consideration the individual and aggregate patient depression scores could improve the level of care integration and patient outcomes. This project contains recommendations about the use of a variety of tools to facilitate the empowerment of patients and staff, enhance their participation in the decision-making process, and ultimately promote positive social change.

Recommendations

Addressing the Gap In Practice

The recommendations were divided and presented in two categories, recommendations that were directly related to the increase in the rate of depression screenings and additional recommendations that would improve the integration of care that could also indirectly contribute to the increase in the rate of depression screenings. Directly related recommendations are presented first. Then, a summary of the findings and directly-related recommendations for each category of the FOCUS-PDSA model are presented in Table 5. Indirectly related recommendations are presented last. **Directly-related recommendations.** These recommendations include proposed small and large changes within the organization that could directly impact the rate of depression screenings. The changes are not presented in a specific order and their implementation could be accomplished based on the organization's capacity for change. The following recommendations are directly related to the increase in the rate of depression screenings:

- Consider using one or more theoretical frameworks, such as the ones used in this paper, to organize the work on the planning, implementation, evaluation, and dissemination of the QI initiative (See Appendix H).
- Consider improving the QI team overall organization and work.
- Consider providing formal training in QI and project development to address the lack of experience of nearly all QI team members.
- Specify what criteria were used to select the organization's QI team members and whether they had previous experience with QI projects. Consider using a tool for the QI team selection process, such as the one presented in Appendix C.
- Consider including other employees in the QI team that could provide additional expertise in direct patient care, the depression screening process workflow, and the impact on the overall patient care, such as frontline nurses and providers.
- Develop QI team meeting ground rules, such as the ones recommended in Appendix
 E).
- Determine all internal and external stakeholders, including patients, and discuss how they could potentially be affected by the changes in the depression screening process.

- Clearly indicate the roles of the QI team not only for the project implementation phase but also for the planning, evaluation, and dissemination phases of the QI project. Use a tool, such as the one presented in Appendix D, to assign roles that help organize the work of the QI team, such as team leader, team facilitator, recorder, timekeeper.
- Use a tool to develop the meetings' agenda, improve the documentation of all activities, and organize the work of the QI project team, such as the one presented in Appendix F.
- Consider using the RCA method in combination with another model or framework, such as the FOCUS-PDSA, as demonstrated in this paper to provide structure of the QI process and fully engage the stakeholders who do not have previous experience with QI projects, improve the sustainability of the project, and support the organization's continuous QI.
- When using the RCA method, consider dividing the factors into separate categories to visualize the findings and prompt the members of the QI team to consider other possible root causes (See Appendix I).
- Consider enhancing the effectiveness of the RCA method by ranking the causing factors and initially focusing on the most important problems. Using the Pareto chart to display and rank the major root causes and the Pareto 80-20 rule, according to which 20% of the causes produce 80% of the effects, could facilitate this process (Hultman & Baum, 2017).

- Consider modifying, upgrading, or replacing the current EHR system to efficiently and effectively collect and manage the data needed for the QI initiative, report all elements of the depression screening process, including the type of follow-up activities. Validate the EHR data periodically to avoid reporting errors.
- Include the activities, other than referrals, that are considered adequate follow-up interventions and meet the UDS requirements for positive depression screenings, including additional evaluation for depression, suicide risk assessment, pharmacological interventions, and other follow-up activities for the diagnosis or treatment of depression (HRSA, 2018).
- Consider using additional measurements of the QI project success, such as the YTD percent of goal and the ratio of the achieved YTD increase and the planned YTD increase. This will provide additional quantification of the organization's QI plan success.
- Consider excluding the patients who do not require depression screening according to the UDS manual, including those who refuse to participate, who are in urgent or emergent situations, who have an active diagnosis of depression or bipolar disorder, and patients whose functional capacity or motivation to improve may impact the accuracy of results of standardized assessment tools (HRSA, 2018d).
- Consider using the Columbia Suicide Severity Rating Scale of 2008 for timely suicide risk assessment following a positive depression screening and also for satisfying the UDS criteria for a positive depression screening follow-up (CIHS, 2018).

- Consider improving the processes of planning, implementation, evaluation, and dissemination of the findings.
- Consider interventions other than staff education and policy reinforcement to address the major root causes that were discussed, such as the multiple confusing workflow changes, staff turnover, lack of overall understanding of the process, and time constraints.
- Consider discussing the implementation plan and obtaining feedback about potential unintended consequences with the key stakeholders, including the clinical staff, before the implementation.
- To minimize the effects of change fatigue consider using the PDSA cycles as described in this paper for initial small-scale testing of the planned interventions, such as with one team for a short period of 1-2 weeks before the interventions are considered effective and a decision for a large scale implementation is made. It is essential for healthcare organizations to encourage a sense of ownership and allow the staff to determine whether the change represents an improvement in practice (Minnier, 2014).
- Consider strategies for engaging the clinical staff, enhancing broader buy-in from the key stakeholders, and reducing the resistance to change, which is generally unavoidable and should be expected. Identify and work with the project champions and early adopters.
- Consider using a change theory to guide the efforts, such as Kotter's Change Theory (See Appendix J).

• Consider additional strategies for sustainability and dissemination of the progress that was gained (See Appendix K). Organizational leaders need to be aware that changes are sustainable only when they are perceived by the staff as valuable (Minnier, 2014).

Table 5 presents a summary of the findings and directly-related recommendations. The left column of the table provides a description of the FOCUS-PDSA steps. The results of the evaluation are presented in the middle column. The specific recommendations for each step of the FOCUS-PDSA model are presented in the right column.

Table 5

Summary of the Key Findings and Directly-related Recommendations

F	OCUS-PDSA Step	Evaluation	Recommendations
1. Fin pro DN tea que nee cha	nd a problem or occess to improve. The NP project evaluation m used the following estions to review the ed for organizational ange and the aracteristics of the	As shown for each evaluation question in this category.	 Goals in this category were partially met. Continue the QI process of identifying problems and process for improvement.
pro 1.1.	Was a problem or process for improvement identified?	Yes. The purpose of the organization's QI project was to integrate behavioral health and primary care services and increase the low depression screening rate in the organization.	Goal met. No recommendation.
1.2.	How was the practice problem identified?	Monthly reports showed low depression screening rates.	Goal met. No recommendation.
1.3.	Was the practice problem clearly defined?	Yes.	Goal met. No recommendation. (table continues)

1.4. Was the problem statement properly formulated based on the Specific- measurable- attainable-relevant- timely (SMART) goals or another goal setting tool?	Yes.	Goal met. No recommendation.
1.5. Was the priority of the need for organizational change identified?	It was not documented, but it can be concluded that it was a high priority.	Improve documentation.
1.6. Were the stakeholders identified?	No.	Determine all internal and external stakeholders, including patients, and discuss how they could potentially be affected by the changes in the depression screening process.
2. Organize a team to improve the process. The DNP project evaluation team used the following questions to analyze the structure of the team, selection of the team members, team member roles and knowledge about the problem.	As shown for each evaluation question in this category.	 Goals in this category were partially met. Consider improving the QI team organization and work. Consider using one or more theoretical frameworks to organize the work on the planning, implementation, dissemination, and evaluation of the QI initiative. Develop QI team meeting ground rules, such as the ones recommended in Appendix E.
2.1. Was a QI project team organized to facilitate the process?	Yes.	Goal met. No recommendation.
2.2. How were the QI team members selected?	Not documented.	• Specify what criteria were used to select the (table continues)

		 organization's QI team members and whether they had previous experience with QI projects. Consider using a tool for the QI team selection process, such as the one presented in Appendix C.
2.3. Were the people included in the QI team familiar with the problem and process?	Most members had a general understanding of the problem and process. The medical assistant was the only member of the team who was using the depression screening tool on a regular basis.	Consider including other employees in the QI team that could provide additional expertise in direct patient care, the depression screening process workflow, and the impact on the overall patient care, such as frontline nurses and providers.
2.4. Were the roles of the team members within the organization related to the issue discussed in the project?	Yes.	Goal met. No recommendation.
2.5. Were the team members assigned specific roles?	Not documented but according to one member of the evaluation team such discussion occurred. Some role assignment can be assumed.	 Improve documentation. Clearly indicate the roles of the QI team during all stages of the project. Indicate team leader, team facilitator, recorder, timekeeper. Use a tool, such as the one presented in Appendix D, to assign roles that help organize the work of the QI team. Use a tool to develop the meetings' agenda, (table continues)

2.6. Did the team leader have previous experience with QI projects?

2.7. What were the strategies for engaging the stakeholders?

3. Clarify the problem and

knowledge of the process.

problem, the importance of

the depression screening

evaluation team used the

following questions to

evaluate the team's

understanding of the

current process and

review the current

The DNP project

Not all members of the team were aware of who was the project leader. It was not documented who was the team leader. In addition, five members of the organization's sixmember QI team, including the member who reportedly was selected as a team leader had very little or no experience in QI project development. Not discussed.

As shown for each

category.

evaluation question in this

documentation of all activities, and organize the work of the QI project team, such as the one presented in Appendix F. Consider providing formal training in QI and project development to address the lack of experience of nearly all QI team members.

improve the

Consider using the RCA method in combination with another model or framework, such as the FOCUS-PDSA, as demonstrated in this paper to provide a structure of the QI process and fully engage the stakeholders who do not have previous experience with QI projects.

- Goals in this category were partially met.
- Continue the QI process of providing information necessary for the understanding of the current process, problem, and the data necessary to measure the process. (table continues)

quality indicator, and the data necessary to measure the process.		
3.1. Was the existing process clarified?	Yes.	Goal met. No recommendation.
3.2. Were the problem and current knowledge of the process clarified with the QI team members and the staff?	Yes.	Goal met. No recommendation.
3.3. Were written instructions readily available for the staff regarding the depression screening workflow, i.e., the steps that need to be performed to satisfy the depression screening criteria?	Written instructions regarding the depression screening workflow were not readily available for the QI team and the rest of the staff.	Provide written instructions that are easy to find on the organization's network.
4. Understand the problem and the root causes of process variation. The DNP project evaluation team used the following questions to evaluate data and RCA methods.	As shown for each evaluation question in this category.	 Goals in this category were partially met. Continue the QI process of routine data validation and understanding of the RCA method limitations.
4.1. How was the data collected?	Monthly depression screening reports.	Consider bi-monthly data collection and reporting during change implementations.
4.2. Were the quantity and quality of the data adequate, i.e., was the data valid and sufficient?	Incomplete data quantity due to limitations of the EHR system reporting capabilities. The validity of the data was not tested by the organization's QI team at the beginning of the QI initiative. Limitations of the EHR regarding various aspects of meeting the UDS criteria were present.	• Consider upgrading or replacing the current EHR system to efficiently and effectively capture the data needed for the QI process, report all elements of the depression screening process, including the type of follow-ups. (table continues)

- Include activities, other than referrals, that are considered adequate follow-up interventions that meet the UDS requirements for positive depression screenings.
- Validate the EHR data periodically to avoid reporting errors. Goal met.

No recommendation.

- The RCA method frequently establishes trivial findings, such as employees forgetting to perform a task due to imperfect human memory and produces limited or ineffective solutions that do not improve sustainability, such as policy enforcement and educational interventions.
- Consider using the RCA in combination with another model or framework to improve the sustainability of the project and support the organization's continuous QI process.
- When using RCA, consider dividing the factors into separate categories to visualize the findings and prompt the members of the QI (table continues)

- 4.3. Were the variations and their impact on the current process identified?
- 4.4. Were the problem and the root causes of the process variation analyzed and ranked by the QI team?

RCA was used. The root causes that were identified were limited, due to the use of the RCA as a single method for analysis. The root causes were not ranked.

Yes.

team to consider other possible root causes.

- Consider enhancing the effectiveness of the RCA method by ranking the causing factors by using the Pareto chart and the Pareto 80-20 rule. Initially focus on the most important problems.
- Goals in this category were partially met.
- Continue the QI process of implementing interventions that address additional, systems-level root causes.
- Staff education is an important intervention. However, understand the limitations associated with reinforcing the employee knowledge about how to operate a cumbersome EHR system that requires the memorization of multiple steps and technical details.
- Consider addressing other root causes or providing solutions related to reducing the burden of remembering multiple critical pieces of information. Consider sharing the Paper copies of the educational materials were electronic versions of the (table continues)

- 5. Select an intervention to improve the process. The DNP project evaluation team used the following questions to evaluate the suggested solutions.
 - 5.1. How the proposed intervention would facilitate the planned short-term and longterm outcomes?

5.2. Were written

instructions readily available for the staff Staff education about how to complete the process of depression screenings was expected to improve the depression screening rates.

As shown for each

category.

provided.

evaluation question in this

regarding the depression screening workflow, i.e., the steps that need to be performed to satisfy the depression screening criteria?		documents in a way that is easy to locate them on the organization's network.
5.3. What were the selected interventions to improve the process?	Staff education.	 Consider focusing on more than a single reason to explain the poor performance. Consider the relationships between various levels and aspects of the system design to promote sustainability.
5.4. Were alternative solutions identified and discussed?	Alternative solutions were not documented and interventions for other root causes were not selected.	Consider interventions other than staff education and policy reinforcement to address the major root causes that were discussed, such as the multiple confusing workflow changes, staff turnover, lack of overall understanding of the process, and time
5.5. Did the proposed intervention extend beyond addressing the root cause of the recent drop in depression screenings?	No. The intervention addressed a single root cause. Other potential root causes, such as data validity, about depression screenings.	Analyze the problem from systems versus departmental perspective and take into consideration organizational factors, such as data quality, technology limitations, organizational culture, patient education, and leadership and QI team preparedness for QI project development.
5.6. Was the selected strategy for solving the problem reasonable with regard to cost,	Intervention to educate the staff was appropriate, aligned with the organizational policies,	Consider costs for both implementing the plan and not implementing the plan. (table continues)

	policy and procedure alignment, unintended consequences, organizational priorities, staff demands, and resources?	procedures, and priorities. Cost was reportedly discussed but not documented.	
6.	Plan the improvements. The DNP project evaluation team used the following questions to evaluate the planned interventions and approaches to facilitating organizational change.	As shown for each evaluation question in this category.	 Goals in this category were partially met. Continue the QI process of planning for the interventions by obtaining a broader buy-in from the key stakeholders. Project success frequently depends on the employees' willingness to participate, therefore, identify and work with the project champions and early adopters.
	6.1. Was buy-in obtained from the key stakeholders?	Buy-in was not obtained. The QI team did not use a framework for the development of the initiative, including for its planning, implementation, evaluation, and dissemination phases and the process was not well organized.	
	 6.2. Were the cost and available resources considered? 6.3. Were the interventions aligned with the organizational policies, procedures, and priorities? 	Reportedly discussed but not documented as part of the intervention planning. Yes.	Improve documentation and consider discussing costs. Goal met. No recommendation.
	6.4. Were unintended consequences considered?	No.	Consider how the proposed changes could generate (table continues)

unanticipated risks and benefits and affect other organizational structures, processes, and outcomes. 6.5. Were staff demands. Consider using a change No. resistance to the plan, theory to develop strategies and strategies for for engaging the clinical overcoming resistance staff, enhancing broader to change considered buy-in from the key before the QI plan stakeholders, and reducing implementation? the resistance to change, which is generally unavoidable and should be expected. Consider discussing the 6.6. Was the proposed plan No. discussed with the plan with the stakeholders before the implementation stakeholders before the to obtain feedback, gain implementation? support, and improve the chance of success. As shown for each 7. Do or implement the Goals in this category plan. The DNP project evaluation question in this were partially met. evaluation team used the category. • Continue the QI following questions to process of plan evaluate the implementation by implementation of the introducing initial plan. changes on a smallscale for a limited period. 7.1. How was the plan Staff education was Consider sharing the implemented? provided. Paper copies of electronic versions of the the educational materials documents before and after were provided to the the implementation in a way that is easy to locate employees during the training sessions but the them on the organization's electronic versions of the network. documents were not shared and it was challenging to locate them on the organization's network. 7.2. Were the changes Yes. Goal met. implemented as No recommendation. planned? (table continues)

7.3. Were the changes initially implemented on a small scale?	No.	To minimize the effects of "change fatigue " consider using the PDSA cycles, as described in this paper, for initial small-scale testing of the planned interventions, such as with one team for a short period of 1-2 weeks before the interventions are considered effective and a decision for a large scale implementation is made
7.4. How were the project outcomes measured?	Data during the implementation phase was collected daily and the outcomes measuring the number of depression screenings were communicated with the stakeholders every month.	Consider shorter periods of data analysis and outcome communication, 1-2 weeks for small-scale changes.
7.5. Was the data collected as planned?7.6. How was the project success measured?	Yes. Depression screening rates were measured. Additional measures for the success of the initiative were not introduced.	 Goal met. No recommendation. Consider using additional measurements of the QI project success, such as the YTD percent of goal and the ratio of the achieved YTD increase and the planned YTD increase. The organization's project success in relation to the YTD percent of goal was 88% and the ratio of the achieved YTD increase and the planned YTD increase was 36%. Consider adding additional measurements for care integration. (table continues)

8. Study the results. The	As shown for each	• Goals in this category
team used the following questions to evaluate the results from the	evaluation question in this category.	 Continue the QI process of results
intervention, determine whether additional		theoretical framework to identify new areas of
8.1. Were the results	Yes.	Improvement. Goal met.
8.2. How were the results from the implementations studied?	By running depression screening reports and establishing the rate of depression screenings.	Consider studying all aspects of the project implementation, including the unintended consequences.
8.3. Were new learning opportunities identified?	No. The team was not able to explain the fluctuations in the depression screening rates and the lower-than-planned results. Additional changes and new	Consider training providers to educate patients on how to reduce the stigma related to their participation in depression screenings and other behavioral health assessments.
	interventions were not discussed and the team continued to provide the same intervention.	Ţ
changes discussed?	new changes were discussed but no new interventions were implemented.	 Improve documentation. Use a theoretical framework to organize the work of the QI team and generate new areas of improvement.
8.5. Were the findings communicated with the stakeholders?	Yes.	Goal met. No recommendation.
9. Act on the findings. The DNP project evaluation team used the following questions to evaluate the need for improvement of the existing organizational plan.	As shown for each evaluation question in this category.	 Goals in this category were not met. Continue the QI process of plan improvement by engaging the staff and <i>(table continues)</i>

9.1. How was the impact of the project evaluated?	Based on the changes in the rates of depression screenings.	using additional measures for project success. Consider the impact with regard to patients, employees, the organization, the community, and the healthcare system.
9.2. Was the success of the QI plan quantified?	It was quantified as depression screenings rate. Additional quantification of the organization's QI plan success was not considered.	Consider additional quantification of the QI plan success, such as the YTD percent of goal and the ratio of the achieved YTD increase and the planned YTD increase.
9.3. Did the project improve depression screening rates?	The initial project success was satisfactory, showing 60% and 70% monthly depression screening rates for May and June. The rate for July was 46% and the YTD increase as of July 2018 was only 4%.	Consider analyzing the fluctuations in the depressions screening process and determining the effect of any confounding variables.
9.4. Was it determined whether further changes or improvements were warranted?	Additional changes were not discussed.	It is essential for healthcare organizations to encourage a sense of ownership and allow the staff to determine whether the change represents an improvement in practice.
9.5. Were sustainability and dissemination strategies discussed?	Strategies for dissemination and sustainability were not discussed.	 Organizational leaders need to be aware that changes are sustainable only when they are perceived by the staff as valuable. Consider continuous staff engagement in the project.
9.6. How were sustainability and dissemination of the plan organized and	Dissemination was executed as before the QI project, in the form of monthly reports.	• Include other forms of dissemination, such as power-point <i>(table continues)</i>

executed?		 presentations and staff meeting discussions. As clinical performance is at large a function of the organization's culture, consider using leadership strategies for empowering the staff and building a culture of continuous QI and sustainability.
Summary of the findings.	The goals of the FOCUS-	Consider using one or more
Determine the number of	PDSA were partially met	theoretical frameworks,
partially met, and not met.	not met in one category.	this paper, to fully engage
partially mee, and not mee	The DNP student	the members of the QI
	provided	team and organize the work
	recommendations for each	on the planning,
	of the findings.	implementation,
		evaluation, and
		dissemination of the QI
		initiative.

Indirectly-related recommendations. The increase of depression screenings is crucial for the integration of behavioral health into primary care. The process of care integration is complex, involves the collaboration of employees representing multiple horizontal and vertical layers within the organization, and includes the management of both psychiatric and physical comorbidities accompanied by bi-directional referrals between the behavioral health and primary care providers. The following recommendations are related to the integration of care that could also have an impact on the depression screening rates:

• View and analyze the process of depression screening and behavioral health integration from a systems perspective and take into consideration organizational

factors, such as data quality, leadership preparedness for QI project development, and patient engagement.

- Use other tools and models for designing, implementing, and measuring this process such as the AHRQ Framework for Integrated Care, the Level of Integration Measurement Tool, the Self-Assessment Checklist for Integrating Behavioral Health and Ambulatory Care, and the Maine Health Access Foundation's Self-Assessment Evaluation Tool (AHRQ, 2015, 2016, n.d.-a, n.d.-b).
- Consider training providers to educate patients on how to reduce the stigma related to their participation in depression screenings and other behavioral health assessments and treatments.
- Develop strategies for behavioral health promotion and disease prevention.
- Consider addressing the concerns about employee hesitation or reluctance to participate in this project as it could represent a barrier to the development of a culture of interdisciplinary collaboration, QI, transparency, and open discussion of current organizational performance gaps; this could be associated with greater system-wide concerns, such as the lack of understanding of the importance of project evaluation as part of the project cycle, fear of repercussions, lack of confidence in QI project development, lack of employee empowerment, poor communication skills, time constraints, or employee burnout.
- As clinical performance is at large a function of the organization's culture, consider using leadership strategies to empower staff and build a culture of continuous QI such as the LEADS framework for leadership education (Barach, 2016).

- The LEADS framework could support a change in the organization's culture by addressing the five domains of leadership, including lead self, engage others, achieve results, develop coalitions, and systems transformation (Canadian College for Health Leaders [CCHL], 2016; Vilches, Fenwick, Harris, Lammi, & Racette, 2016).
- Consider expanding the capabilities of the EHR system regarding patient depression score progress as the system had multiple limitations, including the lack of capacity to provide efficient aggregate, population-based reporting on the patients' depression scores progress.

Contribution of the Doctoral Project Team

Most of the members of the doctoral project team were also members of the organization's QI team. In this regard, these team members had the difficult task of objectively evaluating their work and agreeing with the discussed gaps in the organization's QI project. As a project leader, the DNP student provided the impartial lens of a scholar-practitioner that fostered the necessary objectivity. Despite the initial hesitancy and the need for additional persuasion of some members of the team to participate and collaborate, ultimately all members of the team provided adequate information and contributed to the project. The members of the DNP project team, who also participated in the development of the organization's QI initiative, played a crucial role in clarifying some of the organization's QI team activities when they were not well-documented in the organization's meeting minutes documents. The conclusions and final recommendations of this project were developed with the approval of the majority of the team members. The framework that was used for the analysis of depression screenings

and the promotion of integrated care in this project could subsequently serve as a blueprint for organizational QI and the management of other clinical problems, especially those that carry a behavioral component, such as obesity, diabetes, compliance with therapy, dental care, smoking, and physical inactivity.

Strengths and Limitations

The evaluation of this QI plan revealed several strengths and limitations. One of the major strengths of the project was the recommended merged model for QI project evaluation that could also serve as a model for QI project development. The recommended merged model for QI project development and evaluation is easy-tounderstand and applied by stakeholders who do not have previous experience with QI initiatives. Another strength of the project is addressing the issue of low depression screenings from a system-level versus departmental perspective. In this regard, the DNP student proposed shifting the emphasis from technical skills training to building a culture of QI for both the clinical staff and the leadership. The DNP student proposed recommendations to establish a pathway for the implementation of organizational changes and provision of education that enhances the clinical staff's and leadership's understanding of the ongoing process of QI and integrated care from a system perspective. In this regard, the DNP student recommended a variety of tools and models for QI, integrated care measurement, sustainability, and change management. The DNP student also recommended a greater emphasis on tracking patient progress as it relates to depression scores in addition to the number of patients that were screened.

One of the weaknesses of this project was the lack of sufficient data due to the suboptimal EHR system quality and reporting limitations. Additional data would have allowed further analysis of each step of the depression screening process and could have resulted in further recommendations. In addition, the project leader analyzed three months of data. A longer time frame may have revealed additional information for the evaluation.

Recommendations for Future Projects

QI and QI evaluation are complex processes that require thinking outside of the box and a certain amount of creativity. There is no single theory or model that can be applied to all QI evaluation projects. Organizational capacity and staff knowledge about the process of QI are crucial for the selection of the proper evaluation approach. DNP students should develop their projects by considering the interests of all major key stakeholders, including their educational institution, organization of interest, employees, and patients. Although evaluation projects developed by doctoral students are driven by scientific and altruistic motives, in general, they are designed to take a closer look at someone else's work and for that reason could cause resistance for participation and collaboration.

Section 5: Dissemination Plan

Institutional Dissemination

The dissemination of this scholarly work will be an important final step in presenting the results of this evaluation to the organization of interest. The project is reader-centered, or written with the consumer of healthcare information within and outside of the organization of interest in mind and is expected to be easy to understand by a broad audience within the healthcare system. In addition to publishing this project in a scholarly database, the dissemination plan will include the distribution of an electronic copy of the work to the organization's key stakeholders, including the senior leadership, core QI team, behavioral health team, and depression screenings QI team. In addition, a summary and access to the full text of the project will be provided to the entire staff. Key findings of the project will also be presented during staff meetings. The project may also be published in a peer-reviewed journal to reach a greater number of readers.

Nursing Profession

Although the work on this project reflects the organization of interest's specific structure, processes, outcomes, and culture, the proposed approach could be considered by other institutions and modified, adapted, and applied in a way that is compatible with their characteristics. The proposed frameworks, tools, and practical recommendations could be considered by a variety of external stakeholders and decision makers in a number of settings, including frontline nurses, nurse managers, behavioral health and primary care providers, QI officers, and administrators.

Analysis of Self

The work on this project aligned with my philosophical stance that primary care and behavioral health services should not be separated. After working on this project for more than a year, I can state with confidence that as a DNP professional, I have developed a unique set of knowledge and skills that combine expertise in organizational systems, QI, population health, project evaluation and development, and leadership. The completion of this evaluation project was challenging and yet rewarding and crucial for advancing my scholarly practice and skills in terms of transformational leadership, project evaluation, organizational assessment, systems thinking, and overall professional growth. One of the greatest challenges for me while fulfilling the role of a project leader was to maintain objectivity while evaluating the work of peers and colleagues, questioning existing practices, and providing constructive criticism. As a scholar and advanced practice clinician, I have advanced my knowledge related to depression screenings and integrated care. The QI evaluation and leadership skills that I have developed while working on the project have given me the knowledge and confidence to engage in similar initiatives in the future, face new challenges, and continue my journey as an agent of practice and social change.

Challenges, Solutions, and Insights

Working on this project forced me to step outside of my professionally challenging but well-controlled role as a clinical nurse practitioner and immerse myself into what I initially perceived as a complex world of project evaluation, an environment composed of interconnected and less predictable stakeholders and relationships. However, my work was driven by my support of the idea that a DNP project such as this one could serve as a blueprint for increasing the access and quality of care for many people while helping clinicians and administrators develop the foundations of integrated care. As I am nearing the completion of this project, I clearly understand that DNPprepared nurses are highly-trained healthcare professionals that bring unique expertise to healthcare. In my view, the future role the DNP nurses would be crucial not only for project development in healthcare organizations but also for the overall redesign of the healthcare system.

Summary

The purpose of this project was the evaluation of an existing QI initiative aimed at integrating behavioral health into primary care through increasing the rate of depression screenings in an FQHC. Two frameworks served as a theoretical basis for the evaluation through the formulation of a combined merged model that included the CDC's framework for program evaluation and the FOCUS-PDSA QI model. While both models are used as independent evaluative frameworks, a merged model approach such as that used in this project was not previously described in the literature. The rationale for the use of the merged model of evaluation instead of a traditionally used linear logic model was to provide a model that the organization could use in the future to solve the problem in addition to reporting the analysis of the initiative. The integration of the FOCUS-PDSA model into the evaluation process reflected the continuous nature of the depression screening QI process and provided a cyclical rather than linear connection between the

inputs, processes, outputs, and outcomes associated with the implementation of the planned interventions.

References

- Accreditation Association for Ambulatory Health Care [AAAHC]. (2018). Accreditation handbook for ambulatory health care. Skokie, IL: AAAHC Accreditation Services.
- Agency for Healthcare Research & Quality [AHRQ]. (2015). Level of integration measure. Retrieved from https://integrationacademy.ahrq.gov/products/ibhcmeasures-atlas/measure/c6-level-integration-measure
- Agency for Healthcare Research & Quality [AHRQ]. (2016). Maine Health Access Foundation's self-assessment evaluation tool. Retrieved from https://integrationacademy.ahrq.gov/products/ibhc-measures-atlas/measure/c8site-self-assessment-evaluation-tool
- Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality [AHRQ]. (2016). Rethinking root cause analysis. Retrieved from https://psnet.ahrq.gov/perspectives/perspective/216
- Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality [AHRQ]. (2019). Root cause analysis. Retrieved from https://psnet.ahrq.gov/primers/primer/10/Root-Cause-Analysis
- Agency for Healthcare Research & Quality [AHRQ]. (n.d.-a). A framework for measuring integration of behavioral health and primary care. Retrieved from https://integrationacademy.ahrq.gov/products/ibhc-measures-atlas/frameworkmeasuring-integration-behavioral-health-and-primary-care
- Agency for Healthcare Research & Quality [AHRQ]. (n.d.-b). Self-Assessment checklist for integrating behavioral health and ambulatory Care. Retrieved from https://integrationacademy.ahrq.gov

- American College of Cardiology [ACC]. (2013). Introduction to quality improvement and the FOCUS-PDSA model Retrieved from https://cvquality.acc.org/docs/default-source/qitoolkit/01_introtoqiandthefocus_pdsamodel_12-10-13new.pdf?sfvrsn=44478fbf_2
- Armola, R. R., Halm, M. A., Bourgault, A. M., Bucher, L., Heafey, C. A., Shellner, P. K., ... Medina, J. (2009). AACN levels of evidence: What's new? *Critical Care Nurse*, 29(4), 70-73. doi: 10.4037/ccn2009969
- Asarnow, J., Rozenman, M., Wiblin, J., & Zeltzer, L. (2015). Integrated medicalbehavioral care compared with usual primary care for child and adolescent behavioral health: A meta-analysis. *JAMA pediatrics*, *169*(10), 929-937. doi: 10.1001/jamapediatrics.2015.1141
- Barach, P. R. (2016). Addressing barriers for change in clinical practice. In B. Guidet, A.
 Valentin & H. Flaatten (Eds.), *Quality Management in Intensive Care: A Practical Guide* (pp. 142-151). Cambridge, United Kingdom: Cambridge
 University Press.
- Bauer, L., & Bodenheimer, T. (2017). Expanded roles of registered nurses in primary care delivery of the future. *Nursing Outlook*, 65(5), 624-632. doi: 10.1016/j.outlook.2017.03.011
- Beck, A. J., Manderscheid, R. W., & Buerhaus, P. (2018). The future of the behavioral health workforce: Optimism and opportunity. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 54(6, Supplement 3), S187-S189. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2018.03.004

- Brody, D., Pratt, L., & Hughes, J. (2018). Prevalence of depression among adults aged 20 and over: United States, 2013-2016. *NCHS data brief*(303), 1-8.
- Canadian College for Health Leaders [CCHL]. (2016). LEADS health leadership Retrieved from

https://leadscanada.net/uploaded/web/Resources/LEADS_Corporate_Brochure_2 016_final.pdf

- Carter, M. A., Accardo, D., Cooper, T., Cowan, P., Likes, W., Lynch-Smith, D., & Melaro, L. (2016). Recommendations from an early adopter of a Doctor of Nursing Practice program. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 55(10), 563-567. doi: 10.3928/01484834-20160914-04
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention [CDC]. (1999). Framework for program evaluation in public health. Retrieved from

https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/PDF/rr/rr4811.pdf

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention [CDC]. (2016). Depression evaluation measures. RetrievedApril, 2014, from

https://www.cdc.gov/workplacehealthpromotion/health-

strategies/depression/evaluation-measures/index.html

- Christoff, P. (2018). Running PDSA cycles. *Current Problems in Pediatric and* Adolescent Health Care, 48(9). doi: 10.1016/j.cppeds.2018.08.006
- Center for Integrated Health Solutions [CIHS]. (2014). Organizational assessment toolkit for primary and behavioral health care integration. Retrieved from

https://www.integration.samhsa.gov/operations-administration/assessment-tools#OATI

Center for Integrated Health Solutions [CIHS]. (2016). Back to the basics: What you need to know about primary and behavioral health care integration. Retrieved from https://www.integration.samhsa.gov/about-

us/CIHS_Integration_101_FINAL.pdf

- Center for Integrated Health Solutions [CIHS]. (2018). Columbia-Suicide severity rating scale. Retrieved from https://www.integration.samhsa.gov/clinicalpractice/Columbia_Suicide_Severity_Rating_Scale.pdf
- Coury, J., Schneider, J. L., Rivelli, J. S., Petrik, A. F., Seibel, E., D'Agostini, B., . . .
 Coronado, G. D. (2017). Applying the plan-do-study-sct (PDSA) approach to a large pragmatic study involving safety net clinics. *BMC Health Services Research*, 17(1), 411. doi: 10.1186/s12913-017-2364-3
- Crowl, A., Sharma, A., Sorge, L., & Sorensen, T. (2015). Accelerating quality improvement within your organization: Applying the model for improvement. *Journal of the American Pharmacists Association*, 55(4), e364-e376.
- Donnelly, P., & Kirk, P. (2015). Use the PDSA model for effective change management. *Education for Primary Care, 26*(4), 279-281.
- Fleiszer, A. R., Semenic, S. E., Ritchie, J. A., Richer, M.-C., & Denis, J.-L. (2015). An organizational perspective on the long-term sustainability of a nursing best practice guidelines program: a case study. *BMC Health Services Research*, 15, 535-535. doi: 10.1186/s12913-015-1192-6
- Gilman, S. E., Sucha, E., Kingsbury, M., Horton, N. J., Murphy, J. M., & Colman, I.
 (2017). Depression and mortality in a longitudinal study: 1952-2011. *Cmaj*, 189(42), E1304-e1310. doi: 10.1503/cmaj.170125
- Goldstein, E. V. (2017). Integrating mental and physical health care for low-income
 Americans: Assessing a federal program's initial impact on access and cost.
 Healthcare, 5(3), 32. doi: 10.3390/healthcare5030032
- Hampton, J. K., Reiter, T., Hogarth, J., Doerr, J. M. A., Bohack, K., & Popejoy, L.
 (2014). Using FOCUS PDSA to improve antipsychotic medication management. *Journal of Nursing Care Quality October/December*, 29(4), 295-302.
- Health Resources and Services Administration [HRSA]. (2016a). 2016 national health center data. Retrieved from https://bphc.hrsa.gov/uds/datacenter.aspx
- Health Resources and Services Administration [HRSA]. (2016b). Behavioral health and primary care integration. Retrieved from

https://bphc.hrsa.gov/qualityimprovement/clinicalquality/behavioralhealth/index.h tml

- Health Resources and Services Administration [HRSA]. (2016c). Strategic Plan FY 2016-2018. Retrieved from https://www.hrsa.gov/about/strategic-plan/index.html
- Health Resources and Services Administration [HRSA]. (2018a). Federally Qualified Health Centers. Retrieved from https://www.hrsa.gov/opa/eligibility-andregistration/health-centers/fqhc/index.html
- Health Resources and Services Administration [HRSA]. (2018b). Program grantee data. Retrieved from https://bphc.hrsa.gov/uds/datacenter.aspx

Health Resources and Services Administration [HRSA]. (2018c). Quality of care.

Retrieved from https://bphc.hrsa.gov/qualityimprovement

- Health Resources and Services Administration [HRSA]. (2018d). Uniform data system (UDS) resources: 2018 UDS manual. Retrieved from https://bphc.hrsa.gov/sites/default/files/bphc/datareporting/reporting/2018-udsreporting-manual.pdf
- Health Resources and Services Administration [HRSA]. (n.d.). Improvement teams. Retrieved from https://www.hrsa.gov/sites/default/files/quality/toolbox/508pdfs/improvementtea ms.pdf
- Hultman, J., & Baum, N. (2017). The 80/20 rule and the healthcare profession. *The Journal of Medical Practice Management : MPM*, *33*(1), 47-48.
- Hunter, C. L., Goodie, J. L., Oordt, M. S., & Dobmeyer, A. C. (2017). Integrated behavioral health in primary care: Step-by-step guidance for assessment and intervention. First St. NE, Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Institute for Clinical and Economic Review [ICER]. (2015). Integrating behavioral health into primary care. Retrieved from https://icer-review.org/wpcontent/uploads/2016/02/CTAF_BHI_Action_Guide_060215.pdf
- Institute of Medicine [IOM]. (2000). Crossing the quality chasm: A new health system for the 21st century. Retrieved4, 10, from http://www.nationalacademies.org/hmd/~/media/Files/Report%20Files/2001/Cros
 - sing-the-Quality-Chasm/Quality%20Chasm%202001%20%20report%20brief.pdf

- Jackson, G. L., Powers, B. J., Chatterjee, R., Bettger, J. P., Kemper, A. R., Hasselblad, V., . . . Kendrick, A. S. (2013). The patient-centered medical home: A systematic review. *Annals Of Internal Medicine*, 158(3), 169-178.
- Jha, A. K., & Zaslavsky, A. M. (2014). Quality reporting that addresses disparities in health care. *JAMA*, *312*(3), 225-226. doi: 10.1001/jama.2014.7204

Johnson, C. N. (2016). The Benefits of PDCA. Quality Progress, 49(1), 45.

- Kadu, M. K., & Stolee, P. (2015). Facilitators and barriers of implementing the chronic care model in primary care: a systematic review. *BMC Family Practice*, 16(1), 12. doi: 10.1186/s12875-014-0219-0
- Kato, E., Borsky, A. E., Zuvekas, S. H., Soni, A., & Ngo-Metzger, Q. (2018). Missed opportunities for depression screening and treatment in the United States. *The Journal of the American Board of Family Medicine*, 31(3), 389-397. doi: 10.3122/jabfm.2018.03.170406
- Kellogg, K. M., Hettinger, Z., Shah, M., Wears, R. L., Sellers, C. R., Squires, M., & Fairbanks, R. J. (2017). Our current approach to root cause analysis: Is it contributing to our failure to improve patient safety? *BMJ Quality & amp; Safety, 26*(5), 381-387. doi: 10.1136/bmjqs-2016-005991
- Kemppainen, V., Tossavainen, K., & Turunen, H. (2013). Nurses' roles in health promotion practice: An integrative review. *Health Promotion International*, 28(4), 490-501. doi: 10.1093/heapro/das034
- Kepley, H. O., & Streeter, R. A. (2018). Closing behavioral health workforce gaps: A HRSA program expanding direct mental health service access in underserved

areas. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *54*(6, Supplement 3), S190-S191. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2018.03.006

- Lechner, C. M., Obschonka, M., & Silbereisen, R. K. (2017). Who reaps the benefits of social change? Exploration and its socioecological boundaries. *J Pers*, 85(2), 257-269. doi: 10.1111/jopy.12238
- Martinez, W., Galvan, J., Saavedra, N., & Berenzon, S. (2017). Barriers to integrating mental health services in community-based primary care settings in Mexico City: A qualitative analysis. *Psychiatric services (Washington, D.C.)*, 68(5), 497–502. doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.201600141
- Melek, S. P., Norris, D. T., Paulus, J., Katherine Matthews, & Alexandra Weaver. (2018).
 Potential economic impact of integrated medical-behavioral healthcare. Retrieved,
 7, from

https://www.psychiatry.org/File%20Library/Psychiatrists/Practice/Professional-Topics/Integrated-Care/Milliman-Report-Economic-Impact-Integrated-Implications-Psychiatry.pdf

- Miller, B. F., Ross, K. M., Davis, M. M., Melek, S. P., Kathol, R., & Gordon, P. (2017).
 Payment reform in the patient-centered medical home: Enabling and sustaining integrated behavioral health care. *American Psychologist*, 72(1), 55. doi: 10.1037/a0040448
- Minnier, T. (2014). How to build sustainability into the innovation process. Retrieved from https://innovations.ahrq.gov/perspectives/how-build-sustainability-innovation-process

- National Council for Behavioral Health [NCBH]. (2018). National behavioral health network for tobacco & cancer control. Retrieved from https://www.thenationalcouncil.org/consulting-best-practices/national-behavioralhealth-network-tobacco-cancer-control/
- National Institute of Health [NIH]. (2017). Mental illness. Retrieved from https://www.nimh.nih.gov/health/statistics/mental-illness.shtml
- National Learning Consortium [NLC]. (2013). Continuous quality improvement (CQI) strategies to optimize your practice Retrieved from https://www.healthit.gov/resource/continuous-quality-improvement-cqistrategies-optimize-your-practice
- New Mexico's Indicator-Based Information System [NM-IBIS]. (2017a). New Mexico's behavioral risk factor surveillance system (BRFSS) data: Community health highlights report for San Miguel County. Retrieved from https://ibis.health.state.nm.us/community/highlight/report/GeoCnty/47.html
- New Mexico's Indicator-Based Information System [NM-IBIS]. (2017b). New Mexico's behavioral risk factor surveillance system (BRFSS) data: Health indicator report of mental health - adult depression. Retrieved from https://ibis.health.state.nm.us/indicator/view/MentHlthAdultDepression.Age.SexR acEth.html
- Peter, D., & Kirk, P. (2015). Use the PDSA model for effective change management. *Education for Primary Care*, 26(4), 279-281.

- Reed, J. E., & Card, A. J. (2016). The problem with plan-do-study-act cycles. *BMJ Quality & Safety*, 25(3), 147-152. doi: 10.1136/bmjqs-2015-005076
- Richardson, L. P., McCarty, C. A., Radovic, A., & Suleiman, A. B. (2017). Research in the integration of behavioral health for adolescents and young adults in primary care settings: A systematic review. *The Journal of adolescent health : official publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine*, 60(2017), 261-269. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2016.11.013
- Ross, K. M., Gilchrist, E. C., Melek, S. P., Gordon, P. D., Ruland, S. L., & Miller, B. F. (2018). Cost savings associated with an alternative payment model for integrating behavioral health in primary care. *Transl Behav Med*, 9(2), 274-281. doi: 10.1093/tbm/iby054
- Schellpfeffer, S., & Beard, M. (2017). The Sanford school of medicine's healthcare quality improvement program: Connecting education with quality improvement. *South Dakota Medicine: The Journal Of The South Dakota State Medical Association*, 70(12), 546-548.
- Siu, A. L., Bibbins-Domingo, K., Grossman, D. C., Baumann, L. C., Davidson, K. W., Ebell, M., . . . Kemper, A. R. (2016). Screening for depression in adults: U.S. preventive services task force recommendation statement. *JAMA*, *315*(4), 380-387.
- Taylor, M. J., McNicholas, C., Nicolay, C., Darzi, A., Bell, D., & Reed, J. E. (2014). Systematic review of the application of the plan-do-study-act method to improve

quality in healthcare. *BMJ Quality & Safety*, 23(4), 290. doi: 10.1136/bmjqs-2013-001862

- Vilches, S., Fenwick, S., Harris, B., Lammi, B., & Racette, R. (2016). Changing health organizations with the LEADS leadership framework: Report of the 2014-2016 LEADS impact study. Retrieved from https://www.leadscanada.net/site/research
- Vordenberg, S. E., Smith, M. A., Diez, H. L., Remington, T. L., & Bostwick, J. R. (2018). Using the plan-do-study-act (PDSA) model for continuous quality improvement of an established simulated patient program. *INNOVATIONS in pharmacy*, 9(2), 19-19. doi: 10.24926/iip.v9i2.989
- Walker, D. K., & Polancich, S. (2015). Doctor of nursing practice: The role of the advanced practice nurse. *Seminars in Oncology Nursing*, 31(4), 263-272. doi: 10.1016/j.soncn.2015.08.002
- Woodhouse, L. D., Toal, R., Nguyen, T., Keene, D., Gunn, L., Kellum, A., . . .
 Livingood, W. C. (2013). A merged model of quality improvement and evaluation: Maximizing return on investment. *Health Promotion Practice*, *14*(6), 885-892. doi: 10.1177/1524839912474464
- Zimnicki, K. M. (2015). Preoperative teaching and stoma marking in an inpatient population: A quality improvement process using a FOCUS-plan-do-check-act model. *J Wound Ostomy Continence Nurs*, 42(2), 165-169. doi: 10.1097/WON.00000000000111

Appendix A: Permission to use AACN's Levels of Evidence Copyrighted Material

	AMERICAN ASSOCIATION ©CRITICAL-CARE NURSES	
December 14, 2018		
Svetoslav Arsov		
Dear Svetoslav:		

Thank you for your reuse request. We hereby grant permission for your reuse of the AACN copyrighted content below, free of charge, subject to the following conditions:

- Content will be used in a capstone project in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the DNP degree at Walden University.
- Suitable acknowledgment to the original source must be made to the original source, preferably as follows: From: Armola RR, Halm MA, Bucher L, Heafey CA, Shellner PK. AACN levels of evidence: what's new? Crit Care Nurse. 2009;29(4):70-73. All rights reserved. Used with permission.
- Permission is granted for the following use case: chart/graph/table/figure, school repository (open access), academic institution, United States, original language, up to 999 circulation, minor edits, current edition and up to 10 years. For other use cases, please reapply.

Thank you for your interest in the American Association of Critical-Care Nurses.

Sincerely,

Michael Muscat AACN Publishing Manager

Accepted:

AGNP-C

12-14-2018

SIGNATURE

TITLE

DATE

101 Columbia * Aliso Viejo CA 92656 * 949 362 2000 * www.aacn.org

Item number / Criterion	Criterion 2	Criterion 3	Test result(s)	EHR system
1				evaluation
				statement
1. The EHR test patient satisfies the criteria for screening according to the UDS depression measure denominator criteria.	n/a	n/a	Is the patient included in the total count of patients that need to be screened?	
2. The EHR test patient does not satisfy the criteria for screening according to the UDS depression measure denominator criteria.	n/a	n/a	Is the patient excluded from the total count of patients that need to be screened for depression?	
3. The EHR test patient has a negative PHQ-2 result.	n/a	n/a	Is the patient reported in the EHR system as screened for depression?	
4. The EHR test patient has a positive PHQ-2 result.	PHQ-9 is completed.	Follow-up depression plan is not documented.	Is the patient reported in the EHR system as not screened for depression?	
5. The EHR test patient has a positive PHQ-2 result.	PHQ-9 is not completed.	Follow-up plan is not documented	Is the patient reported in the EHR system as not screened for depression?	
6. The EHR test patient has a positive PHQ-2 result.	PHQ-9 is not completed.	Follow-up depression plan is documented.	Is the patient reported in the EHR system as not screened for depression?	
7. The EHR test patient has a positive PHQ-2 result.	PHQ-9 is completed.	Follow-up depression plan is documented.	Is the patient reported in the EHR system as screened for depression?	
8. Any criterion for screening is not satisfied.	n/a	n/a	Does the EHR system generate alerts for depression screenings?	

Appendix B: EHR System Data Collection Evaluation Sheet

Appendix C: QI Team Selection Chart

Use the following grading scale to evaluate each candidate:

- 1= strongly disagree (this characteristic does not represent this individual)
- 2= disagree
- 3 = neutral
- 4= agree
- 5= strongly agree.

Desired Characteristics	Candidate's Initials and Score		
Respected			
Team player			
Listener			
Communicator			
Problem solver			
Frustrated with current system			
Creative and innovative			
Open to change			
List area of skill/proficiency			
TOTAL SCORE			

Note: The QI Team Selection Chart was adapted from the "Improvement Teams" module by the HRSA (n.d.).

Team Responsibilities	Team	Team	Team
	Leader	Facilitator	Member
Provide direction and focus to team activities	Х		
Ensure productive use of team members' time		Х	
Represent team to clinic management and	X		
quality committee	Λ		
Facilitating team meetings		Х	
Ensure balanced participation by all team		x	
members		Λ	
Provide feedback and support to team leader		Х	
Suggest problem-solving tools and techniques	Х	Х	Х
Offer perspective and ideas and participate	v	V	v
actively	Λ	Λ	Λ
Adhere to meeting ground rules	Х	Х	Х
Complete assignment on time	Х	Х	Х
Support implementation of recommendations	Х	Х	Х
Keep up-to-date on QI training, research and	v	v	
methods	Λ	Λ	
Manage the team's time	X	X	
Take and distribute minutes of meetings		X	Х

Appendix D: Roles and Responsibilities for QI Team Members Chart

Note: The Roles and Responsibilities for QI Team Members Chart was adapted from the "Improvement Teams" module by the HRSA (n.d.).

Appendix E: QI Team Ground Rules

Ground Rule	Comments
1. Start the meeting on time.	
2. Have a prepared agenda with an	
2 End the meeting on time	
5. End the meeting on time.	
4. Parking lot discussion items that	
don't relate to this meeting's	
objective.	
5. Complete action items as committed.	
6. One person speaks at a time.	
7. All team members are equals.	
8. Leave rank at the door.	
9. Address conflict by dealing with the	
issue not the person.	
10. Turn of cell phones / pagers.	
11. Notify the team in advance if you	
will be absent.	
12. Listen actively.	
13. Be a participant, not a lurker.	
14. What's said in the room, stays in	
the room.	
15. Have fun, but not at the expense of	
someone else's feelings.	
16. Be present, both physically and mentally.	

 mentally.

 Note: The QI Team Ground Rules were adapted from the "Improvement Teams" module by the HRSA (n.d.).

Appendix F: Meeting Agenda Template

Team/Project Name:	
Meeting Date:	. Time:
Location:	
Team Members:	

Con	tent	Start Time
1.	Clarify purpose and objectives	a.m./ p.m.
2.	Select timekeeper and recorder, review roles	
	a. Timekeeper	
	b. Recorder	
3.	Review prior action list	
4.	Review agenda	a.m./ p.m.
5.	Work through the agenda items	_
	a	a.m./ p.m.
	b	a.m./ p.m.
	C	a.m./ p.m.
	d	a.m./ p.m.
	e	a.m./ p.m.
	f	a.m./ p.m.
	g	a.m./ p.m.
	h	a.m./ p.m.
	i	a.m./ p.m.
	j	a.m./ p.m.
6.	Review key activities, information, and decisions	a.m./ p.m.
7.	Plan next meeting agenda	a.m./ p.m.
8.	Evaluate the meeting	a.m./ p.m.
9.	Adjourn	a.m./ p.m.

Appendix G: Project Team Meeting Record

Team/Project Name:	
Meeting Date:	. Time:
Location:	

Meeting Outcomes/Decisions Reached:

1.	
2.	
3.	
4.	
5.	
6.	
7.	

Actions Needed:

What	Who	When

Improvements for Next Meeting:

1.	
2.	
3.	

FOCUS-PDSA Step	Evaluation	Recommendations
1. Find a problem or process to		
improve. Use the following		
questions to review the need for		
organizational change and the		
characteristics of the problem		
statement:		
1.1. Was a problem or process for		
improvement identified?		
1.2. How was the practice problem		
identified?		
1.3. Was the practice problem		
clearly defined?		
1.4. Was the problem statement		
properly formulated based on		
the Specific- measurable-		
attainable-relevant-timely		
(SMART) goals or another goal		
setting tool?		
1.5. Was the priority of the need for		
organizational change		
identified?		
1.6. Were the stakeholders		
identified?		
2. Organize a team to improve the		
process. The project evaluation		
team used the following questions		
to analyze the structure of the		
team, selection of the team		
members, team member roles and		
knowledge about the problem.		
2.1. Was a QI project team		
organized to facilitate the		
process?		
2.2. How were the quality		
improvement team members		
selected?		
2.3. Were the people included in		

Appendix H: QI Project Evaluation Questionnaire Based on the FOCUS-PDSA Model

the quality improvement team	
familiar with the problem and	
process?	
2.4. Were the roles of the team	
members within the	
organization related to the issue	
discussed in the project?	
2.5. Were the team members	
assigned specific roles?	
2.6. Did the team leader have	
previous experience with QI	
projects?	
2.7. What were the strategies for	
engaging the stakeholders?	
3. Clarify the problem and review	
the current knowledge of the	
process. The project evaluation	
team used the following questions	
to evaluate the team's	
understanding of the current	
process and problem, the	
importance of the depression	
screening quality indicator, and the	
data necessary to measure the	
process:	
3.1. Was the existing process	
clarified?	
3.2. Were the problem and current	
knowledge of the process	
clarified with the OI team	
members and the staff?	
3.3. Were written instructions	
readily available for the staff	
regarding the depression	
screening workflow, i.e., the	
steps that need to be performed	
to satisfy the depression	
screening criteria?	
4. Understand the problem and the	
root causes of process variation.	
The project evaluation team used	

the following questions to evaluate	
data and KCA methods:	
4.1. How was the data collected?	
4.2. Were the quantity and quality	
of the data adequate, i.e., was	
the data valid and sufficient?	
4.3. Were the variations and their	
impact on the current process	
identified?	
4.4. Were the problem and the root	
causes of the process variation	
analyzed and ranked by the QI	
team?	
5. Select an intervention to improve	
the process. The project	
evaluation team used the following	
questions to evaluate the suggested	
solutions:	
5.1. How the proposed intervention	
would facilitate the planned	
short-term and long-term	
outcomes?	
5.2. Were written instructions	
readily available for the staff	
regarding the depression	
screening workflow, i.e., the	
steps that need to be performed	
to satisfy the depression	
screening criteria?	
5.3. Were alternative solutions	
identified and discussed?	
5.4. What were the selected	
interventions to improve the	
process?	
5.5 Did the proposed intervention	
over a development of the second seco	
root cause of the recent drep in	
dopression sereenings?	
depression screenings?	
5.6 Was the selected strategy for	
5.0. was the selected strategy for	

solving the problem reasonable	
with regard to cost, policy and	
procedure alignment,	
unintended consequences,	
organizational priorities, staff	
demands, and resources?	
6. Plan the improvements. The	
project evaluation team used the	
following questions to evaluate the	
planned interventions and	
approaches to facilitating	
organizational change:	
6.1. Was buy-in obtained from the	
key stakeholders?	
6.2. Were the cost and available	
resources considered?	
6.3. How were the resources	
determined, allocated, and	
evaluated?	
6.4. Were the interventions aligned	
with the organizational policies,	
procedures, and priorities?	
6.5. Were unintended consequences	
considered?	
6.6. Were staff demands, resistance	
to the plan, and strategies for	
overcoming resistance to	
change considered before the QI	
plan implementation?	
6.7. Was the proposed plan	
discussed with the stakeholders	
before the implementation?	
7. Do, i.e., implement the plan. The	
project evaluation team used the	
following questions to evaluate the	
implementation of the plan:	
7.1. How was the plan	
implemented?	
7.2. Were the changes implemented	
as planned?	
7.3. Were the changes initially	
implemented on a small scale?	
7.4. How were the project	

outcomes measured?	
7.5. Was the data collected as	
planned?	
7.6. How was the project success	
measured?	
8. Study the results. The project	
evaluation team used the following	
questions to evaluate the results	
from the intervention, determine	
whether additional changes are	
needed:	
8.1. Were the results evaluated?	
8.2. How were the results from the	
implementations studied?	
8.3. Were new learning	
opportunities identified?	
8.4. Were additional changes	
discussed?	
8.5. Were the findings	
communicated with the	
stakeholders?	
9. Act on the findings. The project	
evaluation team used the following	
questions to evaluate the need for	
improvement of the existing	
organizational plan:	
9.1. How was the impact of the	
project evaluated?	
9.2. Was the success of the QI plan	
quantified?	
9.3. Did the project improve	
depression screening rates?	
9.4. Was it determined whether	
further changes or	
improvements were warranted?	
9.5. Were sustainability and	
dissemination strategies	
discussed?	
9.6. How were sustainability and	
dissemination of the plan	
organized and executed?	

Appendix I: RCA Type of Factors

Type of RCA Factor	Comments
Institutional and	
regulatory.	
Organizational and	
management.	
Work environment.	
Team environment.	
Staffing.	
Task-related	
Tusk Telated.	
Patient	
characteristics.	

Note: The RCA Type of Factors were adapted from the "Root Cause Analysis" by the AHRQ, 2019, retrieved from https://psnet.ahrq.gov/primers/primer/10/Root-Cause-Analysis.

Appendix J: Kotter Change Theory

Change Stage	Actions Needed	Threats
Create urgency.		
Form a powerful		
coalition.		
Create a vision for		
change.		
Communicate the		
vision.		
Empower others to		
Plan for and create		
short-term wins.		
Consolidate		
improvements and		
produce more		
change.		
Institutionaliza now		
approaches.		
"PP-outles.		

Note: The Stages of Change were adapted from the "Leading Change: Why Transformation Efforts Fail Improvement Teams" by J.P.Kotter, 2007, *Harvard Business Review*, 85(1), 96-103.

Category		ategory	Considerations
1.	Staff.		
	a)	Engagement.	
	b)	Education.	
	c)	Leadership.	
2.	2. Organization.		
	a)	Infrastructure.	
	b)	Culture.	
3.	Process		
	a)	Adaptability.	
	b)	Measurement.	
	c)	Value.	

Appendix K: Strategies for Sustainability and Dissemination of Progress

Note: Strategies for Sustainability and Dissemination of Progress were adapted from the "How to Build Sustainability Into the Innovation Process" by T. Minnier, 2014, retrieved from https://innovations.ahrq.gov/perspectives/how-build-sustainability-innovation-process.